Aus dem Institut für landwirtschaftliche Verfahrenstechnik der Agrar- und Ernährungswissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Christian-Albrechts-Universität zu Kiel

Dry matter losses during storage of wood chips from short rotation coppice

Dissertation zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Agrar- und Ernährungswissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Christian-Albrechts-Universität zu Kiel

vorgelegt von

M.Sc. Hannes Lenz aus Pasewalk

Kiel, 2016

Dekan: Prof. Dr. habil. Joachim Krieter

1. Berichterstatter: Prof. Dr. habil. Eberhard Hartung

2. Berichterstatter: Prof. Dr. habil. Werner Große

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 09.11.2016

Die vorliegende Arbeit wurde am 20.09.2016 von der Agrar- und Ernährungswissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Christian-Albrechts-Universität zu Kiel als "Dissertation zur Erlangung des Grades eines Doktors der Agrarwissenschaften" angenommen.

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung: 09.11.2016

Dekan:	Prof. Dr. habil. Joachim Krieter
1. Berichterstatter:	Prof. Dr. habil. Eberhard Hartung
2. Berichterstatter:	Prof. Dr. habil. Werner Große
Mündliche Prüfung:	Prof. Dr. habil. Eberhard Hartung
Mündliche Prüfung:	Prof. Dr. habil. Eberhard Hartung Prof. Dr. habil. Werner Große
Mündliche Prüfung:	Prof. Dr. habil. Eberhard Hartung Prof. Dr. habil. Werner Große Prof. Dr. Karl Hermann Mühling
Mündliche Prüfung:	Prof. Dr. habil. Eberhard Hartung Prof. Dr. habil. Werner Große Prof. Dr. Karl Hermann Mühling Dr. Klaus Sieling

Gedruckt mit der Genehmigung der Agrar- und Ernährungswissenschaftlichen Fakultät der Christian-Albrechts-Universität zu Kiel.

Alle Rechte vorbehalten. Die Verwendung von Texten und Bildern, auch auszugsweise, ist ohne Zustimmung des Autors urheberrechtswidrig und strafbar. Das gilt insbesondere für Vervielfältigung, Übersetzung, Mikroverfilmung sowie Einspeicherung und Verarbeitung in elektronischen Systemen.

© 2017

Im Selbstverlag: Hannes Lenz

Bezugsquelle: Christian-Albrechts-Universität zu Kiel Institut für landwirtschaftliche Verfahrenstechnik Olshausenstraße 40 24098 Kiel, Germany

Danksagung

An dieser Stelle möchte ich meinen Dank den Menschen entgegenbringen, die zum Gelingen dieser Arbeit beigetragen haben.

Zunächst gilt meine Dankbarkeit Herrn Prof. Dr. Eberhard Hartung, meinem Doktorvater, für die wissenschaftliche Betreuung, die wertvollen Anregungen und Ideen, die freundliche Unterstützung sowie für die Hilfe stets den Themenkern wiederzufinden. Die konstruktiven und zugleich motivierenden Gespräche werden mir immer in Erinnerung bleiben.

Ich danke Herrn Prof. Dr. Werner Große für die hilfsbereite und wissenschaftliche Betreuung als Zweitgutachter.

Ganz besonders danke ich Frau Dr. Christine Idler und Herrn Dr. Ralf Pecenka, die mich mit ihren fachlichen Erfahrungen bis zu jedem Meilenstein kreativ aber vor allem wegweisend und professionell begleitet haben. Die regelmäßigen oft kritischen aber zugleich produktiven Diskussionen habe ich stets geschätzt. Besonders bedanken möchte ich mich auch für die Freiheit, die sie mir während der gesamten Promotionszeit gewährten.

Des Weiteren möchte ich an alle Mitarbeiterinnen und Mitarbeiter vom Leibniz-Institut für Agrartechnik und Bioökonomie e.V. (ATB) ein großes Dankeschön aussprechen. Für die freundliche Aufnahme, die hervorragenden Arbeitsbedingungen, sowie für die Möglichkeit meine Ergebnisse auf Fachveranstaltungen zu präsentieren. Mein Dank gilt insbesondere den Kolleginnen und Kollegen aus Abteilung drei. Ohne die tatkräftige Unterstützung von Frau Katrin Busse, Herrn Dr. Thomas Hoffmann, Herrn Helmuth Carl, Herrn Marcus Fischer, Herrn Hendrik Spikermann, Herrn Teodor Teodorov, Herrn Dr. Gusovius und Herrn Dr. Budde wäre die Planung und Umsetzung der Versuche nicht möglich gewesen.

Außerordentlicher Dank gilt Herrn Peter Kaulfuß für die akkurate Hilfe bei der Vor- und Nachbereitung der Versuche sowie für das Lernen aus seinen Erfahrungen. Seine aufbauenden Worte schufen in unserem Büro eine vertrauensvolle Arbeitsatmosphäre und legten Grundstein für die daraus erwachsene Freundschaft.

Mein Dank geht ebenso an unsere Praxispartner Herrn Hans-Moritz von Harling (Fa. Viessmann), Herrn Felix von Riess (Fa. Vattenfall) und Herrn Vincent Luong (Fa. KTG Agrar), die mir Versuchsmaterial und Technik zur Versuchsdurchführung überließen.

Herrn Carsten Lühr, als ebenfalls Promovierenden, danke ich für die konstruktiven und motivierenden Gespräche gerade in der Fertigstellungsphase dieser Arbeit.

Mein größter Dank gilt jedoch meiner Familie und meinen Freunden. Ihr habt mich immer unterstützt, an mich geglaubt und hattet die nötige Ausdauer und Geduld. Einer von euch sagte immer: "Man kann viel, wenn man will".

Table of contents

General introduction	1
Chapter one	7
Open-air storage of fine and coarse wood chips of poplar from short rotation coppice in	
covered piles	
Chapter two	30
Development and test of a simplified method to calculate dry matter loss during open-air	
storage of poplar wood chips by analysing ash contents	
Chapter three	56
Continuous weighing of a pile of poplar wood chips – A Comparison of methods to	
determine the dry matter losses during storage	
General discussion	84
General conclusions	96
General summary 10	00
Zusammenfassung 10	03

Abbreviations

ash	ash content on dry basis
ash _{bark}	ash content of bark on dry basis
ash _{chip}	ash content of the chips on dry basis
ash _{wood}	ash content of wood without bark on dry basis
ash _c	calculated ash content based on bark content on dry basis
bc (branch)	bark content of branches on dry basis
bc _{tree}	bark content of whole tree on dry basis
bc _{tree}	bark content of whole tree on dry basis
С	carbon content of the fuel on water-free reference basis
C1 – C4	cross-sections 1 – 4
CFU	colonisation by thermophilic mould fungi
D1	first sampling date
D2	second sampling date
day _i	storage day at time i
db	dry basis
Н	hydrogen content of the fuel on water-free reference basis
HHV	higher heating value at constant pressure on water-free reference basis
i	time
k	evaporation heat including the volume work of the water formed
	from the hydrogen during combustion at 25°C (0.2122)
L	dry matter loss
L _(ash)	dry matter loss via ash content
L _(ash c)	dry matter loss via calculated ash content based on wood-bark-ratio
L _(sb)	dry matter loss via sample bags
LHV	lower heating value on wet basis
LHV _{out}	lower heating value of mass on wet basis retrieved from storage
M1	method 1: determining mass changes and moisture content of samples from
	balance bags, distributed across a section of the storage pile (reference
	method)
M2	method 2: determining mass changes and moisture content of samples from
	balance bags arranged in measuring columns in the pile core
M3	method 3: determining mass changes through periodic weighing of the entire
	pile and moisture content of samples from pile cross sections
M4	method 4: determining ash contents from samples in balance bags, arranged
	in measuring columns in the pile core

m _{b (branch)}	bark mass of branches on dry basis
m _{b (stem)}	bark mass of stem on dry basis
m _{in}	mass of material taken into storage
m _{out}	mass of material retrieved from storage
m _{w (branch)}	wood mass of branches on dry basis
m _{w (stem)}	wood mass of stem on dry basis
P1	platform 1
P2	platform 2
q _{v,gr,d}	calorific value at constant volume on water-free reference basis
S	sulphur content of the fuel on water-free reference basis
SDCH	stem diameter at cutting height (10 cm)
SHV	specific heating value, defined in mega joule per kilogram input material
W	moisture of the fuel in analysis on water-free reference basis
wb	wet basis
x	moisture content, defined as the proportion of mass of water in the wet
	material (on wet basis)
X _{branch}	branch proportion on dry basis
X _{in}	moisture content of the material taken into storage
X _{out}	moisture content of the material retrieved from storage
ΔQv	evaporation enthalpy of the water (2.441)

General introduction

Conventional agriculture is characterised by intensive cultivation of a few, mainly annual crops that are constantly repeated in crop rotation [STATISTISCHES BUNDESAMT, 2016]. The introduction of the German Renewable Energy Act (EEG) in 2000 and particularly its amendments in 2004 and 2009 formed a suitable basis for producers to extend their conventional production of foodstuffs and feedstuffs to include the provision of electricity and heat [EEG, 2000; EEG, 2004; EEG, 2009]. In this way the share of renewable energy sources in satisfying Germany's primary energy demand was increased over the last 15 years from 1.3% to 12.6% [AGEB, 2016]. The use of biomass in over 600 biomass power and heating plants accounts for the largest share (7.1%). The number of biogas plants in Germany doubled during the last 10 years, and with it the area under maize cultivation to 2.6 million ha [FNR, 2016]. Together with the acreage for wheat, barley and canola, more than 50% of the agriculturally used farmland in Germany is now cultivated with just four crop species [STATISTISCHES BUNDESAMT, 2016]. The accompanying spread of pests and diseases is being countered with rising use of pesticides in order to secure the yields in the long term [MÖCKEL ET AL., 2015].

Moreover, by now alternative methods are established which enable the supply of resource efficient, sustainable and economically viable energy sources. In short-rotation coppices fast growing trees with shoot-forming capacity, such as for example poplar, willow and robin, are being established on a decentralised basis. As permanent crops they are harvested chiefly on a short-rotation basis every two to five years using a wide variety of machinery and equipment [MURACH ET AL., 2008; SANTANGELO ET AL., 2015]. The production is oriented to quality parameters specified by the customers. The wood chip quality is determined by the desired chip format without contaminants and impurities, low fine and oversize shares, low ash contents, high calorific values, and in particular by low moisture contents [EASSON ET AL., 2011; BARTSCH ET AL., 2015].

Agricultural wood cultivation offers above all ecological benefits alongside with commercial benefits, such as a stable high yield of approx. 10 t_{db} ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ (poplar) and just one planting and regular harvesting at a time which is convenient for labour management, [BEMMANN & KNUST, 2010].

On the one hand minimal use of fertilisers and pesticides reduces the N₂O emissions by more than 50% by comparison to rye cropping. On the other hand, the perennial trees enrich the carbon bound in the soil by up to 1600 kg ha⁻¹ a⁻¹ with corresponding humus formation and promotion of additional biodiversity [BIELEFELDT ET AL., 2008; SCHOLZ ET AL., 2011; BALASUS ET AL., 2012]. Despite this, political and other barriers as well as process-specific uncertainties are inhibiting the spread of these crops [EUROPEAN UNION, 2014; BOLL EL AL.,

2015]. For this reason the area under cultivation in Germany is currently only approx. 7000 ha [PECENKA ET AL., 2014; FNR, 2016].

Agricultural timber is harvested in leafless condition with moisture contents between 50 and 60%, generally in winter (January - March) [REEG ET AL., 2009]. However, usually only wood chips with moisture contents of around 30% are demanded from customers. By natural drying of the wood chips, a six-month storage period is required to achieve this level [SCHOLZ ET AL., 2011]. The most cost-efficient storage method is to heap wood chips in large piles out in the open, which have to be covered with appropriate non-woven or fabric cover, in order to use the naturally occurring drying process. The temperature inside the pile can rise at times to over 60°C [FERRERO ET AL., 2011; LIN & PAN, 2014; PECENKA ET AL., 2014, PARI ET AL., 2015]. Reasons for this are suspected to lie in the residual respiration of wood cells and in microbiological and thermochemical processes that can cause up to 30% dry matter losses, which in turn has a negative effect on the profitability of the overall process. In preceding studies, it was shown on a technical scale (10 m³) that dry matter losses can be reduced and at the same time drying can be accelerated with increasing chip format [SCHOLZ & IDLER, 2005; KRISTIN & WETZEL, 2016].

Up to now, dry matter losses are measured and assessed almost exclusively at the end of the storage period [HEINEK ET AL., 2013; MANZONE ET AL., 2013; LIN & PAN, 2014; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016]. Accordingly the loss curve over the storage period is not analysed. On the one hand this makes it impossible to determine a favourable time for removal from storage. On the other hand, it is not possible to identify the connections between pile temperature, gas concentration, calorific values, ash content, moisture content and dry matter losses in order to draw conclusions about possible causes of dry matter losses.

Furthermore, the data on dry matter losses vary depending on the different methods of determination. Additional dependence are resulting from the type of wood as well the region of growing and storage, pile dimensioning, chip format as well as type and number of sampling points [SCHOLZ & IDLER, 2005; HORVATH ET AL., 2012; MANZONE ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014, GEJDOS ET AL., 2015; ROUTA ET AL., 2015]. While SCHOLZ & IDLER (2005) investigated dry matter losses on removal from storage of different poplar wood chip formats in 10 m³ piles in North-East Germany with the aid of balance bags, WHITTAKER ET AL. 2016 calculated dry matter losses in England partly by weighing fine chips from willow on storage intake and removal from storage, taking a 320 m³ pile as an example. HEINEK ET AL. 2013 determined dry matter losses of fine chips from spruce in Italy using balance bags in a 960 m³ pile. Not only regular data throughout the storage of piles on a practice scale, but

also clear design specifications for the experiment as well as for representative sampling and reliable methods of determining the dry matter losses of different chip formats are lacking here.

The overall aim of this study was to quantify dry matter losses during storage of wood chips in practice-scale piles. Reliable and convenient methods were developed and applied for the first time regularly during the storage period of six months. Conclusions regarding microbiological and chemical degradation processes were to be drawn by determining storage parameters such as pile temperature, gas concentrations, calorific values, ash content, moisture content and dry matter losses. Thus, fundamentals are available to enable detailed research on the causes of dry matter losses in the future. For this it was necessary to develop a novel sampling system with which storage parameters such as pile temperatures, O_2 and CO_2 concentrations, calorific values, ash contents, moisture contents, and in particular dry matter losses could be determined regularly during the whole storage period without disturbing the pile behaviour. Using two piles with different chip formats, the suspected advantage of coarse chips – that they dry more quickly than fine chips with lower dry matter losses – was to be verified on a practice scale during storage (**Chapter one**).

Alongside the balance bag method, alternative methods for simple and representative determination of dry matter losses were developed. On the basis of ash contents, it was examined whether dry matter losses can be determined at any time without first installing sample bags in the pile (**Chapter two**).

In a further approach, dry matter losses during storage of wood chips were determined by a platform with continuous weighing function of the pile. The results were compared with those of the alternative methods and set against the balance bag method as reference (**Chapter three**).

References

- AGEB Arbeitsgemeinschaft Energiebilanzen, Auswertungstabellen zur Energiebilanz für die Bundesrepublik Deutschland 1990 bis 2015, www.ag-energiebilanzen.de, Zugriff am 14.06.2016. [German]
- Balasus A, Bischoff W-A, Schwarz A, Scholz V, Kern J. Nitrogen fluxes during the initial stage of willows and poplars in short-rotation coppices. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science 175 (5) (2012) 729–738.
- Barontini M, Scarfone A, Spinelli R, Gallucci F, Santangelo E, Acampora A, Jirjis R, Civitarese V, Pari L. Storage dynamics and fuel quality of poplar chips. Biomass & Bioenergy 62 (2014) 17–25.
- Bartsch G. Qualitätsanforderungen und Abrechnung von Holzbrennstoffen aus Sicht der Betreiber, Bearbeitung im Rahmen des Projektes: Analyse bestehender Biomasseanlagen und informationelle Unterstützung von Anlagenbetreiberinnen und – betreibern bei Modernisierungsvorhaben. August 2015, Hennigsdorf. [German]
- Bemmann A, Knust C. AGROWOOD Kurzumtriebsplantagen in Deutschland und europäische Perspektiven. Weißensee Verlag, August 2010, Berlin. [German]
- Bielefeldt J, Bolte A, Busch G, Dohrenbusch A, Kroiher F, Lamersdorf N, Schulz U, Stoll B. Energieholzproduktion in der Landwirtschaft – Chancen und Risiken aus Sicht des Naturund Umweltschutzes. NABU-Bundesverband, 1. Auflage – November 2008, Berlin. [German]
- Boll T, Neubert F, Zimmermann K, Bergfeld A. Decision Criteria and Implementation Strategies for Short Rotation Coppice in Germany from the Perspective of Stakeholders.
 In: D. Butler Manning, A. Bemmann, M. Bredemeier, N. Lamerdorf, C. Ammer, (Hrsg.): Bioenergy from dendromass for the Sustainable Development of Rural Areas. WILEY-VCH Verlag, Weinheim, (2015) 331–346.
- Easson D-L, Forbes E-G-A, McCracken A-R. The challenges of harvesting and drying short rotation coppice willow to meet the quality constraints of small scale boilers. Aspects of Applied Biology 112 (2011) 221–229.
- EEG, 2000. Erneuerbare Energien-Gesetz. (BGBI. I S. 305) vom 29.03.2000, www.bgbl.de, Zugriff am 14.06.2016. [German]
- EEG, 2004. Erneuerbare Energien-Gesetz. (BGBI. I S. 1918) vom 21.07.2004, zuletzt geändert durch Artikel 1 des Gesetzes vom 07. November 2006 (BGBI I S. 2550), www.bgbl.de, Zugriff am 14.06.2016. [German]

- EEG, 2008. Erneuerbare Energien-Gesetz. (BGBI. I S. 2074) vom 25.10.2008, www.bgbl.de, Zugriff am 14.06.2016. [German]
- Ehlert D, Pecenka R. Harvesters for short rotation coppice: current status and new solutions. International Journal of Forest Engineering 24 (3) (2013) 170–182.
- European Union 2014, Commision delegated regulation No. 639/2014 of 11 March 2014 supplementing Regulation (EU) No 1307/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council establishing rules for direct payments to farmers under support schemes within the framework of the common agricultural policy and amending Annex X to that Regulation.
- Ferrero F, Malow M, Noll M. Temperature and gas evolution during large scale outside storage of wood chips. European Journal of Wood and Wood Products 69 (4) (2011) 587–595.
- FNR Fachagentur für nachwachsende Rohstoffe e.V., 2016. Daten und Fakten: Bioenergie, https://mediathek.fnr.de, Zugriff am 14.06.2016. [German]
- Gejdos M, Lieskovsky M, Slancik M, Nemec M, Danihelova Z. Storage and fuel quality of coniferous wood chips. BioResources 10 (3) (2015) 5544–5553.
- Horvath Z, Magosvölgyi B, Idler C, Pecenka R, Lenz H. Storage problems of poplar chips from short rotation plantations with special emphasis on fungal development. Acta silvatica et lignaria hungarica 8 (2012) 123–132.
- Jirjis R. Effects of particle size and pile height on storage and fuel quality of comminuted Salix viminalis. Biomass & Bioenergy 28 (2) (2005) 193–201.
- Krigstin S, Wetzel S. A rewiev of mechanisms responsible for changes to stored woody biomass fuels. Fuel 175 (2016) 75–86.
- Lin Y, Pan F. Monitoring woody biomass chips quality change during field storage in Michigan. Forst Products Journal 65 (2014) 327–336.
- Manzone M, Balsari P, Spinelli R. Small-scale storage techniques for fuel chips from short rotation forestry. Fuel 109 (2013) 687–692.
- Möckel S, Gawel E, Kästner M, Knillmann S, Liess M, Bretschneider W. Einführung einer Abgabe auf Pflanzenschutzmittel in Deutschland, Studien zu Umweltökonomie und Umweltpolitik. Duncker und Humblot, Band 10, 2015, Berlin. [German]
- Murach D., Knur L, Schultze M. DENDROM Zukunftsrohstoff Denromasse, Systemische Analyse, Leitbilder und Szenarien f
 ür die nachhaltige energetische und stoffliche Verwertung von Dendromasse aus Wald- und Agrarholz. Endbericht, Verlag Kessel, November 2008, Remagen-Oberwinter. [German]

- Pari L, Brambilla M, Bisaglia C, Del Giudice A, Croce S, Salerno M, Gallucci F. Poplar wood chip storage: Effect of particle size and breathable covering on drying dynamics and biofuel quality. Biomass & Bioenergy 81 (2015) 282–287.
- Pecenka R, Lenz H, Idler C, Daries W, Ehlert D. Development of bio-physical properties during storage of poplar chips from 15 ha test fields. Biomass & Bioenergy 65 (2014) 13–19.
- Reeg T, Bemmann A, Konold W, Murach D, Spieker H. Anbau und Nutzung von Bäumen auf landwirtschaftlichen Flächen. WILEY-VCH Verlag, 1. Auflage – April 2009, Weinheim. [German]
- Routa J, Kolström M, Ruotsalainen J, Sikanen L. Precision measurement of forest harvesting residue moisture change and dry matter losses by constant weight monitoring. International Journal of Forest Engineering 26 (2015) 71–83.
- Santangelo E, Scarfone A, Del Giudice A, Acampora A, Alfano V, Suardi A, Pari L. Harvesting systems for poplar short rotation coppice. Industrial Crops and Products 75 (2015) 85–92.
- Scholz V, Heiermann M, Kern J, Balasus A. Environmental impact of energy crop cultivation. Archives of Agronomy and Soil Science 57 (8) (2011) 805–837.
- Scholz V, Idler C, Energieverlust und Schimmelpilzentwicklung bei der Lagerung von Feldholz- Hackgut. Bornimer Agrartechnische Berichte 39 (2005) 1–153. [German]
- Whittaker C, Yates N-E, Powers S-J, Misselbrook T, Shield I. Dry matter losses and greenhouse gas emissions from oudside storage of short rotation coppice willow chip. Bioenergy Research 9 (2016) 288–302.
- Statistisches Bundesamt. Landwirtschaftliche Bodennutzung Anbau auf dem Ackerland. 2016, www.destatis.de, Zugriff am 14.06.2016. [German]

Chapter one

Open-air storage of fine and coarse wood chips of poplar from short rotation coppice in covered piles

Hannes Lenz¹, Christine Idler¹, Eberhard Hartung², Ralf Pecenka¹

¹Leibniz Institute for Agricultural Engineering and Bioeconomy (ATB), Max-Eyth-Allee 100, 14469, Potsdam, Germany

²Institute for Agricultural Engineering, Christian-Albrechts-University Kiel, Max-Eyth-Straße 6, 24118, Kiel, Germany

Abstract

The cultivation of short rotation coppices (SRC) on agricultural land represents an economically and environmentally promising option for sustainable provision of bioenergy. Not only the further development of efficient harvesting machinery, but also the development of efficient harvest-optimized storage systems are necessary to implement cost-efficient cultivation and use strategies for SRC in practice. The storage of fine wood chips from poplar harvest with a forage harvester results in high dry matter losses of up to 25%. Tractormounted mower-chippers can harvest coarse wood chips that might possess more favourable storage and drying properties. The main objective of the current research project was to develop and perform a storage experiment in which the storage behavior of fine and coarse wood chips could be examined and compared in detail over a period of nine month. In this experiment two covered storage piles (height 3.5 m), with over 500 m³ fine and coarse wood chips respectively, were examined under practice scale conditions in Germany. After nine months of storage the fine chips in the core of the storage pile had dried to a moisture content of 34% with dry matter losses of 22%. Coarse chips, on the other hand, achieved a moisture content of 29% and dry matter losses of 21% in the same period. The maximum moisture content of 40% required by heating plants in practice is achieved by fine chips after 6.5 months and by the coarse chips already after 3.5 months.

Keywords

Short rotation coppice, poplar, wood chip, storage, drying, dry matter loss

Highlights

- 1. The influence of chip size on storage of poplar wood was examined in detail.
- 2. The time profile of temperature, loss, moisture, heating value and gas concentrations was determined.
- 3. The examinations were conducted on practice scale storage piles (> 500 m³ each).
- 4. Coarse and fine chips showed comparable dry matter losses after 9-months storage.
- 5. Coarse wood chips dried faster than fine chips in the first 4 months of storage.

Introduction

Woody biomass from agriculture and forestry is one of the main sources for meeting global energy demand. On the basis of European objectives to increase energy supply from renewable sources to 20% of end energy consumption for the Member States of the EU by the year 2020, demand for wood will increase further in the coming years [EUROPEAN UNION, 2009]. In order to ensure regional supply with wood for energy use, fast-growing trees such as poplar and willow are already being cultivated in short rotation coppices (SRC) on over 32,000 ha in Europe [PECENKA ET AL., 2014]. The prerequisite for increasing acceptance of energy wood cultivation in agriculture, however, is not only the cost-efficiency of wood chip production, but also the availability of suitable technologies and competitiveness vis-à-vis other energy-supplying plants and traditional field crops [BERHONGARAY ET AL., 2013; ROSENQVIST ET AL., 2013; PECENKA & HOFFMANN, 2015]. The key problems currently facing expansion of SRC cultivation include insufficient availability of efficient harvesting machinery [SPINELLI ET AL., 2011; SCHWEIER & BECKER, 2012; EHLERT & PECENKA 2013; SPINELLI ET AL., 2014; SCHWEIER ET AL., 2015; VANBEVEREN ET AL., 2015] and high dry matter losses during the storage of wood chips [NOLL & JIRJIS, 2012; MANZONE ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014]. As in winter wood chips are harvested with a moisture content of 50 - 60%, they generally have to be placed in intermediate storage until the next heating season (for six to nine months). The different storage systems used so far can either only be managed with high technical expense (e.g. hot air drying, whole tree storage), or lead to high storage losses of up to 30% dry matter (e.g. in uncovered fine chip piles in the case of natural drying) that are reflected completely in cost-relevant energy losses and quality losses [GIGLER ET AL., 2000; GIGLER ET AL., 2004; SCHOLZ & IDLER, 2005; SCHOLZ & IDLER, 2007].

Examinations of the storage and drying behaviour of chips, chunks and whole trees have shown that the particle size of the material has an essential influence on moisture content and losses during storage over a period of six to twelve months [MITCHELL ET AL., 1988, GIGLER ET AL., 2004; JIRJIS, 2005, SCHOLZ & IDLER, 2007; HORVATH ET AL., 2012]. BARONTINI ET AL., 2014 and PECENKA ET AL., 2014 determined storage losses of 15 to 27% dry matter and moisture contents of 30 to 34% for the storage of fine chips (storage duration six to seven months). For the drying of willow chunks, GIGLER ET AL. (2004) determined storage losses of only 5% and moisture contents of 10% after storage in an open-air pile for five months. Studies on the storage of whole trees (poplar) have shown that storage losses can be reduced distinctly in comparison with those of fine chips (to approx. 7%), but with a moisture content of 41% after storage for 10 months [LENZ, 2011]. Mass losses are caused by physical, chemical and microbiological conversion processes leading to a significant temperature rise in a storage pile. According to PECENKA ET AL., 2014, BARONTINI ET AL., 2014

and MANZONE ET AL. 2013, when the different temperature profiles in wood chip piles are considered, two typical phases lasting over a relatively long period become visible:

- >50°C (high temperature phase)
- <30°C (low temperature phase)

Due to the homogenous raw material and bulk properties and the associated ease of handling and use, wood chips are preferred as a matter of principle for supplying automated heating boilers [STREHLER, 2000; JENSEN ET AL., 2004; WU ET AL., 2011]. Coarse chips produced with modern tractor-mounted mower-chippers [WIENEKE, 1993; EHLERT & PECENKA, 2013] have distinctly larger dimensions. On the one hand they satisfy the requirements made of bulk product properties for wood chip fuels in accordance with the standard DIN EN ISO 17225-4, and on the other hand – due to their coarse particle structure – they can show advantages regarding faster natural drying in storage piles coupled with reduced losses. Therefore the main objective of the current research project was to develop and perform a storage experiment in which the storage behaviour of fine and coarse chips could be examined and compared in detail over a period of nine months under practice scale conditions.

Material and methods

In the harvest season 2014, two storage piles with poplar chips of different chopping formats were established on a practical scale at the location Altentreptow, Germany (53°40′N; 13°13′E). In order to provide the necessary wood chips, two neighbouring poplar plantations (53°47′N; 13°14′E) were harvested with the clones Max 1, 3, 4 (Populus nigra x P. maximowiczii). Fine chips were produced from the four-year, double-row stand (first rotation). The coarse chips originated from a five-year single-row stand (first rotation). The harvest was carried out with two different continuously-working harvesting systems. In addition to a forage harvester with an SRC header (New Holland FR9060 with KUP 130), which produced the fine chips, the tractor-mounted mower-chipper (Fendt 820 Vario with ATB mower-chipper, Germany) produced coarse chips [EHLERT & PECENKA, 2013].

The harvesting and the storage intake of approx. 600 m³ coarse chip material were carried out on 31.01.2014 at a temperature of -5° C. The approx. 1000 m³ fine chips were harvested and taken into storage at a temperature of $+4^{\circ}$ C on 12.02.2014. Both storage piles were established next to each other on a concrete surface in a horizontal clamp silo (Figure 1.1).



Fig. 1.1: Experimental set-up of two storage piles with poplar wood chips in a clamp silo with built-in stainless steel lattice columns for regular monitoring

In order to generate regularly measuring data over a nine-month storage period, ten stainless steel lattice columns (height 2.5 m, diameter 0.64 m, mesh aperture 20 mm) filled with the

respective wood chips were placed in each pile at intervals of 2 m centrally and lengthways to the storage heap direction during storage intake. The size and positioning of the lattice columns in relation to the size of the storage pile has been investigated in several pre-tests. Due to the chosen layout an influence of the extraction of a sampling column on the neighbouring columns can be virtually ruled out. Various measurements were conducted regularly at three different heights (0.8 m; 1.6 m; 2.4 m) (Figure 1.1). The measured values from these three levels have been combined to one measuring point to generate representative data a statistical evaluation of the storage process.

The two storage piles were covered with a semi-permeable non-woven fabric of type Toptex (mass 200 g m⁻², Tencate, Austria) that allows water vapour to leave the pile structure, but reduce the infiltration of precipitation.

The integrated lattice columns in each pile served to support the measurements and make it possible to withdraw wood chip samples completely without damage every four weeks (Figure 1.2). The wood chips samples have been attached inside and outside of the columns in balance bags (PP - plastic bags, mesh size 12×4.5 mm, sample mass 2 kg fresh material). After extracting a lattice column and removal of the balance bags the remaining wood chips from the column have been used to close the hole in the pile.



Fig. 1.2: Installation of sampling columns with balance bags during the storage intake of fine chips in a clamp silo

The chip formats were characterised with the help of an ultimate analysis (C, N, S, H, n = 5) on the ultimate analyser (Vario EL, Elementar, Germany) in accordance with VDLUFA, 1997 and the ash contents in accordance to DIN EN 14775 (n = 30). Both chip formats were distinguished and classified in accordance with DIN EN ISO 17225-4 (n = 7).

On each of the ten monthly sampling dates, one lattice column was removed from the storage pile and the following parameters were determined:

- Pile temperatures with the aid of temperature sensors (Gemini Type Tinytag TGP-4017, United Kingdom) at three heights with two sensors each
- Dry matter contents (n = 10 per level)
- Dry matter losses from balance bags (n = 10 per level)
- Higher and lower heating values (n = 3 per level)
- CO₂ and O₂ concentration (n = 1 per level)

These parameters were also measured for each type of wood chips on storage intake. The dry matter content respectively moisture content were determined in accordance with the oven dry method [DIN EN 13183-1]. The losses were determined from the material in the balance bags. The dry matter losses (L) were calculated using the following Equation (1.1).

$$L = \left(1 - \frac{m_{out} (100 - x_{out})}{m_{in} (100 - x_{in})}\right) \times 100 \%$$
(1.1)

L	dry matter loss	[%]
m _{in}	mass of material taken into storage on wet basis	[kg]
m _{out}	mass of material retrieved from storage on wet basis	[kg]
X _{in}	moisture content of the material taken into storage	[%]
X _{out}	moisture content of the material retrieved from storage	[%]

For the energy evaluation, the higher heating value in accordance with DIN EN 14918:2014-08 was determined with the calorimeter C200 (IKA, Germany). The higher heating value of the water-free material (HHV) was calculated from the measured calorific heating value, the ash content and the elements carbon, hydrogen and sulphur from the ultimate analysis in accordance with Equation (1.2).

$$HHV = q_{v,gr,d} - [k \times H + 0.8 \times (100 - x - ash - C - H - S)]$$
(1.2)

HHVhigher heating value at constant pressure on water-free reference basis $[MJ kg^{-1}]$ $q_{v,gr,d}$ calorific value at constant volume on water-free reference basis $[MJ kg^{-1}]$

k	evaporation heat including the volume work of the water formed			
	from the hydrogen during combustion at 25°C (0.2122)	[MJ % _H -1]		
Н	hydrogen content of the fuel on water-free reference basis	[%]		
x	moisture of the fuel in analysis on water-free reference basis	[%]		
ash	ash content of the fuel on water-free reference basis	[%]		
С	carbon content of the fuel on water-free reference basis	[%]		
S	sulphur content of the fuel on water-free reference basis	[%]		

Taking the enthalpy of evaporation of water into account, the lower heating value (LHV, on wet basis) was calculated from the HHV using Equation (1.3).

$$LHV = \frac{HHV \times (100 - x) - \Delta Qv \times w}{100}$$
(1.3)

LHV	lower heating value (on wet basis)	[MJ kg ⁻¹]
HHV	higher heating value at constant pressure on water-free reference basis	[MJ kg ⁻¹]
x	moisture content of the fuel	[%]
ΔQv	evaporation enthalpy of the water (2.441)	[MJ kg ⁻¹]
W	moisture of the fuel in analysis on water-free reference basis	[%]

The heating value of mass on wet basis taking storage losses into account is defined here additionally as specific heating value (SHV) (Eq. (1.4)).

$$SHV = \frac{m_{out}}{m_{in}} \times LHV_{out} \tag{1.4}$$

SHV	specific heating value	[MJ kg⁻¹]
m _{out}	mass of the material retrieved from storage	[kg]
LHV _{out}	lower heating value of mass on wet basis retrieved from storage	[MJ kg ⁻¹]
<i>m</i> _{in}	mass of the material taken into storage	[kg]

In order to be able to draw conclusions concerning conversion processes within the piles, the O_2 and CO_2 concentrations (n = 1) were determined with the photoacoustic gas measuring device (Model 1312, Innova AirTech Instruments, Germany) right before each removal of one of the sampling columns at three levels (0.8 m, 1.6 m and 2.4 m, see Figure 1.1). Gas concentrations are not only an indicator for chemical and microbiological degradation processes. Furthermore, a shortage of O_2 together with high temperatures could slow down fungi growth leading to reduce dry matter losses. Furthermore, it should be investigated if the different pile porosities due to different chip sizes have any influence on gas exchange between pile and ambient air.

During the clearing of the piles at the end of the storage period on 26.10.2014 a moisture profile (n = 26) from each pile was determined in a double evaluation over the entire cross-section in order to assess the outer spoilage layer (Figure 1.3).



Fig. 1.3: Distribution of sampling points over the pile cross-section during the clearing of each pile at the end of the storage period

Weather data such as outdoor temperature, relative atmospheric humidity and precipitation were obtained from the Trollenhagen weather station of the German Meteorological Service (Deutscher Wetterdienst) (53°36'N; 13°19'E) during the whole experiment.

For the statistical evaluation of the dry matter losses and moisture contents of both chip formats during storage, a bi-factorial generalised linear model (month, chip format) was used and a binomial distribution was taken as a basis. In addition, a logit link function ensured that the values predicted with the model are only issued between 0 and 1 (SAS Version 9.3, SAS Institute Inc., USA).

Results

Quality of the wood chips

The results of the characterisation of the material properties of the two kinds of wood chips before the start of the storage period are listed in Table 1.1. The moisture contents and the element contents are in a comparable range for both chip formats.

Tab. 1.1:	Material properties of	of two kinds of p	oplar chips before	the start of the s	storage period
-----------	------------------------	-------------------	--------------------	--------------------	----------------

Parameter	Moisture	Bulk	Ash	Elements			
	content	density		н	С	Ν	S
	%	kg _{wb} m⁻³	%	%	%	%	%
Fine chips	59.9 (σ±0,7)	351 (σ±14)	2.07 (σ±0,22)	7.26 (σ±0,61)	50.95 (σ±0,53)	0.39 (σ±0,29)	0.08 (σ±0,01)
Coarse chips	58.5 (σ±1,0)	341 (σ±22)	1.49 (σ±0,21)	7.43 (σ±0,62)	51.48 (σ±0,50)	0.29 (σ±0,20)	0.11 (σ±0,02)

wb ... on wet basis

Particle size analysis

The results of the particle size analysis before the start of the storage period classify the fine chips in the group of P31 and the coarse chips in the group of P45 (Figure 1.4).



Fig. 1.4: Particle size analysis of the fine and coarse chips before the start of the storage period

It is conspicuous that the P31 (fine chips) exceed the admissible upper limit of the fines of 10% by 3.3 percentage points and in theory do not comply with the standard. The novel harvesting principle of the ATB mower-chipper produces wood chips more selectively in one fraction size class and with a very low share of fines. Despite this, both wood chip formats satisfy the minimum limit of the main fraction, which must represent over 60% on a pro-rated basis [DIN EN ISO 17225-4].

Storage pile temperatures

The strong increases in temperatures that started directly within a short period after a temperature of 0°C in the piles was exceeded were characteristic for both piles (Figure 1.5).



Fig. 1.5: Weather conditions and in-pile temperatures during nine months storage of fine (P31) and coarse (P45) wood chips

The increases of in-pile temperature reached their maximum value at 61°C (P31, fine chips) and 58°C (P45, coarse chips). The temperature in the P31 pile rose directly after storage intake to over 50°C (high temperature phase). This phase lasted for 36 days. While in the P45 pile the temperature rise did not start until after approx. five weeks, the high temperature phase only lasted for 22 days. At the end of the high temperature phase, when the temperature dropped to values lower than 50°C in the fine/coarse chip pile, both pile temperatures approximate gradually to the outdoor temperature in different time periods. Following a temperature transition of 10 days, the temperature in the P31 pile reached temperatures below 30°C (low temperature phase) apart from a few short exceptions. The P45 pile on the other hand required 48 days for this. After that the temperatures in the piles followed the outdoor temperature fluctuations, but at an approx. 10°C higher level. Heavier precipitation and strong outdoor temperature drops resulted in general in a reduction in pile temperatures.

Gas measurements

The results of the gas measurements from the three levels (0.8 m, 1.6 m and 2.4 m, Figure 1.1) showed that higher CO_2 and low O_2 concentrations prevail in particular in the respective high temperature phases (P31: 18.2. – 25.03.2014; P45: 20.03. – 10.04.2014) (Figure 1.6).



Fig. 1.6: O₂ and CO₂ concentrations in the piles during storage of fine (P31) and coarse wood chips (P45)

The pile of fine chips reached its highest CO_2 mean value of 4.2% and its lowest O_2 mean value of 11.9% after a storage period of two months on 03.03.2014. According to this result – as expected – the CO_2 concentration correlates negatively with the O_2 concentration. In contrast to this, the coarse chips reached their peak in mean CO_2 concentration after a storage period of four months (26.05.2014) at just 2.9%, with an O_2 concentration of still 16.9%. For both chip sizes the increase in CO_2 concentration occurred simultaneously to the increase in temperature. This method of periodical gas measurement inside a storage pile has been tested at this experimental setup for the first time. Due to the low number of independent measurements (n = 1 per level) no statistical analysis has been done.

Dry matter losses

Both the changes in moisture content and the dry matter losses of the two chip formats differ during the storage (Figure 1.7). Before the dry matter losses of both formats reached their plateau between 17 and 22% after four to five months (26.05.2014), they rose quite linearly. As the statistical data analysis has shown, there are, however, no significant differences between P31 and P45 as regards the development of the dry matter losses across the entire storage period (p = 0.8896). Accordingly the chip format showed no statistical influence on the dry matter losses.

As of 26.05.2014, both chip formats show a significant difference over the storage period (p = 0.0164) compared to the beginning of the storage period. After a total storage period of approx. nine months, dry matter losses of 22% for fine chips ($\sigma \pm 2.9$) and 21% for coarse chips ($\sigma \pm 3.3$) were determined.



Fig. 1.7: Dry matter losses and moisture contents of fine (P31) and coarse wood chips (P45) during the entire storage period

Moisture contents

On storage intake, the moisture content of P31 was 59.9% ($\sigma \pm 0.7$) and that of P45 was 58.5% ($\sigma \pm 1.0$). After a storage period of seven months, the P31 still had a moisture content of 34.2% ($\sigma \pm 3.8$), while the P45 reached this moisture content (31.0%, $\sigma \pm 8.6$) already after five months. At the end of the storage period, the average moisture content of P31 in the measuring column was 33.8% ($\sigma \pm 5.3$), respectively 28.9% ($\sigma \pm 6.4$) for P45. The distribution of the moisture contents at the end of the storage period revealed for both piles non-homogenous drying conditions (Figure 1.8).



Fig. 1.8: Distribution of the moisture contents of fine (P31) and coarse wood chips (P45) across the pile cross-sections at the end of the storage period on 26.11.2014

The moisture content distribution in both storage piles shows clearly that both piles are dryer on the inside than on the outside. In the case of the fine chips, the moisture contents fluctuated between a minimum of 27.0% in the core and a maximum of 77.2% in the peripheral areas (10 – 30 cm thick). On the pile ridge (60 cm thick), the damp peripheral zones were deeper than at the pile edges. The mean value for the entire cross-section for all P31 samples was 38.7% ($\sigma \pm 11.1$). The values of the moisture cross-section determination for the coarse chips vary more strongly. They fluctuate between a minimum of 19.8% and a maximum of 77.3%. Despite of this higher variation coarse chips are with an average moisture content of 36.6% ($\sigma \pm 13.8$) only 2 %-points dryer than fine chips. The peripheral zone at the pile ridge measures 70 cm, and that at the pile edges only 5 – 20 cm.

According to the statistical data analysis, there is no significant difference between the coarse and fine chips regarding the change in moisture content over the entire storage period (p = 0.7272). The chip format thus does have any statistical influence on the drying. However, a comparison of the timeframe shows significant differences recorded as of 23.06.2014 (p = 0.0031).

Heating values

Alongside the moisture contents and dry matter losses, the lower heating values belong to the most important economic performance indicators of wood chips. The comparison of the three different calorific values of both chip formats shows that the moisture content and the dry matter losses have a substantial influence on the energy value of the materials in storage (Figure 1.9).



Fig. 1.9: Development of higher, lower and specific heating values for fine (P31) and coarse wood chips (P45) during a nine-month storage period

The HHV varies very little independently of the chip format and on average is at a stable level between 17.7 and 18.1 MJ kg⁻¹. If the LHV is considered, which takes the moisture content of the material into account, the energy value of both chip formats doubles until the end of the storage period. According to the statistical analysis, there are no significant differences between fine and coarse chips regarding the HHV and LHV ($p_{HHV} = 0.0895$, $p_{LHV} = 0.5027$). The SHV includes the developing storage losses and the drying during the storage period. Taking this into account, there is a significant difference for the SHV between fine and coarse chips (p = 0.0020). In both chip formats the SHV drops by 0.5 MJ kg⁻¹ (approx. 10%).

Discussion

The main objective of the current research project was to develop and perform a storage experiment in which the storage behaviour of fine and coarse wood chips could be examined and compared in detail over a period of nine month.

The temperature profile is a key factor influencing the physical, chemical and microbiological conversion processes, and at the same time an indicator of what is going on in the pile during storage. The conducted storage experiment showed that the strong increase of the temperature in each of the two storage piles with fine/coarse wood chips started always when exceeding a temperature of 0°C inside the pile independently of the length of the time period after starting the storage process. Furthermore, independently of the chip format, the start of this strong increase in in-pile-temperature depends on the outdoor temperatures at the time right before storage intake and on the gradual rise of the pile temperature during rising outdoor temperatures. The coarse chips in this experiment were taken into storage at -5° C and remained in frozen condition for about five weeks. As long as a pile is frozen, no conversion processes occur and the storage stability is largely retained. This is confirmed by findings of earlier practical tests [PECENKA ET AL., 2014]. Here too, the pile temperature of coarse chips remained below 0°C for over five weeks following storage intake at -12° C. In contrast to this, the fine chips were harvested at temperatures above freezing point and the temperature within the pile began to rise immediately (three weeks before P45).

The first rise in temperature is triggered initially by the residual respiration of those wood cells that are not dead [MITCHELL ET AL., 1988; KALTSCHMITT ET AL., 2009]. In the P45, the share of dry matter losses attributable to this residual respiration only becomes visible on 31.03.2014 following eight weeks of storage, as the material was still frozen on the preceding measuring date (Figure 1.6). In the P31, higher dry matter losses can be seen already on 03.03.2014.

The strong rise in temperature inside the storage piles creates favourable conditions for the development of microorganisms and at the same time accelerates chemical conversion processes [FERRERO ET AL., 2009; FERRERO ET AL., 2011]. The resulting moist and warm environment provides a suitable habitat for both bacteria and fungi. The maximum pile temperatures only slightly exceeded 60° C and support the statement that fungi make an essential contribution to the temperature increase. Respiratory products of fungi are CO₂ and H₂O. A shortage of O₂ together with high temperatures could slow down fungi growth. According to the measurements this could take place especially in the P31 pile. However, with a minimum O₂ concentration of 12% (P31) the effect on fungi growth is probably very limited. A direct cause for the measured differences in course in time of in-pile gas concentrations has to been seen in the significant differences chip pile allows a much faster gas

exchange between pile and ambient air. As a consequence, the P45 pile was supplied continuously with oxygen throughout the entire storage period. Aerobic decomposition processes therefore encounter more favourable conditions here. At the same time the smaller surface area of the P45 restricts decomposition processes, so that altogether there were no significant differences between fine and coarse chips in the development of dry matter losses.

Despite differing pile temperature profiles of the different chip formats, the developments of the dry matter losses displayed a similar curve. The strong increase in dry matter losses ends in both piles already after approx. four months of storage on 26.05.2014. Readily available nutrients have presumably largely been used up by this time. At the same time the storage pile moves into the low-temperature phase. It can be derived from this that a substantial portion of dry matter losses in the case of the P45 occurred at temperatures of >30°C in the presence of sufficient moisture. Compared to this the dry matter losses in the P31 were only 11% on 31.03.2014, although the pile temperature had already dropped to around 30°C. There are different species of fungi which have their optimum growth temperatures either at the high temperature level of 50 – 60°C or at a lower level around 30°C, all actively degrading wood chips. Accordingly it is not possible to conclude only from the temperature profile how the dry matter losses of each chip format proceed. Differences in dry matter losses may also have been caused by a high bark component [BOJANA ET AL., 2002]. This would ensure improved nutrient availability and conversion. The younger stand in the case of the fine chip coppice and the double-row plantation spacing led to thinner shoots forming in the felled area. This could explain the significant higher ash level of the P31 by comparison with the P45 (p = 0.0007).

Diverse chemical processes such as oxidation and hydrolysis of carbohydrates also proceed in varying intensities and at different speeds during the high temperature phase. This results in a dry matter loss, though the interactions between and the quantity of individual decomposition processes (residual respiration, fungi growth and chemical conversion) are not yet clarified.

After storage for 3 - 4 months, the pile temperatures approximate to the outdoor temperature, which results in an only marginal increase of dry matter losses. The weather situation also influences the changes in quality properties throughout the entire storage period. For example the dry spring in 2014 had a very positive effect on the results in the form of rapid drying progress with relatively low dry matter losses. Comparative studies underpin the fact that in the case of unfavourable weather conditions, the dry matter losses can rise to levels of 25 - 30% [PECENKA ET AL., 2014].

One significant difference between the two chip formats is that the coarse chips can be used efficiently as fuel already after five months, with moisture content levels of around 30%. This reduces storage and capital commitment costs.

Conclusions

The investigations have shown that there are differences between coarse and fine wood chips regarding drying behaviour during storage. Despite this, these are not statistically significant.

Considering the energy aspects, it was established that the declining moisture contents during storage have a positive effect, but that the resulting parallel storage losses occurring largely cancel out this advantage. In future studies it should be examined whether there are any significant differences between the storage of wood chips over 100 mm in length and the storage of fine chips. Gas measurements were conducted for the first time in real-life piles in order to be able to allocate shares in the losses to individual processes. Clear differences in CO_2 and O_2 concentrations between fine and coarse wood chips have been observed.

Consequently more detailed gas measurements in wood chip piles comparing fine, coarse and very coarse chips (>100 mm in length) with focus on the influence of gas permeability are recommended. Connected with chemical analyses of the chips within the high temperature phase such experiments could describe and hopefully explain the interactions and relations between the individual conversion processes.

Differences in dry matter losses may also have been caused by different bark contents of fine and coarse wood chips investigated in this experiment. Further studies are necessary to clarify to what extent the bark component, the active surface and the aeration within the pile can influence the course of storage. Furthermore detailed gas measurements should be conducted on a model basis to quantify the causes of losses, so that optimal storage conditions can be created.

Mass losses have been measured in the lattice columns only. The data was appropriate for the comparison of fine and coarse chips but not for the evaluation of the whole storage pile.

In the peripheral wet areas of a chip pile, the high moisture contents and the moderate temperature levels will facilitate the growth of fungi leading to much higher dry matter losses. However, monthly measurements of storage losses in the whole pile profile are important for a better understanding of storage processes but they are very labour intensive and require much higher amounts of wood chips than currently regionally available in Germany.

Harvesting during frost conditions is recommended in order to prolong the storage stability of the chips without sustaining losses. The advantage of coarse chips over fine chips is primarily that they dry off faster. This circumstance in turn has a positive effect on the lower and specific heating value, which reflects the monetary value of the material.

References

- Barontini M, Scarfone A, Spinelli R, Gallucci F, Santangelo E, Acampora A, Jirjis R, Civitarese V, Pari L. Storage dynamics and fuel quality of poplar chips. Biomass & Bioenergy 62 (2014) 17–25.
- Berhongaray G, El Kasmioui O, Ceulemans R. Comparative analysis of harvesting machines on an operational high-density short rotation woody crop (SRWC) culture: One-process versus two-process harvest operation. Biomass & Bioenergy 58 (2013) 333–342.
- Bojana K, Kopitovic S, Orlovic S. Wood bark of some poplar and willow clones as fuelwood. Biomass & Bioenergy 23 (2002) 427–432.
- Deutscher Wetterdienst (German Meteorological Service). Freie Tagesklimawerte (free daily climate records). [November 19, 2014]; Available from: www.dwd.de. [German]
- DIN EN 13183-1 Moisture content of a piece of sawn timber Part 1: Determination by oven dry method; German version EN 13183-1:2002.
- DIN EN 14775 Solid biofuels Determination of ash content; German version EN 14775:2009.
- DIN EN 14918:2014-08 Solid biofuels Determination of calorific value; German version EN 14918:2009.
- DIN EN ISO 17225-4 Solid biofuels Fuel specifications and classes Part 4: Graded wood chips. 2014.
- Ehlert D, Pecenka R. Harvesters for short rotation coppice: Current status and new solutions. International Journal of Forest Engineering 24 (2013) 170–182.
- European Union. Directive 2009/28/EC of the European parliament and the council official. Official Journal of the European Union. Bruxelles, Belgium.
- Ferrero F, Lohrer C, Schmidt B M, Noll M, Malow M. A mathematical model to predict the heating-up of large-scale wood piles. Journal of Loss Prevention in the Process Industries 22 (4) (2009) 439–448.
- Ferrero F, Malow M, Noll M. Temperature and gas evolution during large scale outside storage of wood chips. European Journal of Wood and Wood Products 69 (4) (2011) 587–595.
- Gigler J-K, Van Loon W, Sonnefeld C. Experiment and modelling of parameters influencing natural wind drying of willow chunks. Biomass & Bioenergy 26 (2004) 507–514.
- Gigler J-K, Van Loon, W, Vissers M-M, Bot G-P-A. Forced convective drying of willow chips. Biomass & Bioenergy 19 (2000) 259–270.

- Horvath Z, Magosvölgyi B, Idler C, Pecenka R, Lenz H. Storage problems of poplar chips from short rotation plantations with special emphasis on fungal development. Acta silvatica et lignaria hungarica 8 (2012) 123–132.
- Jensen P, Mattsson J, Kofman P, Klausner, A. Tendency of wood fuels from whole trees, logging residues and roundwood to bridge over openings. Biomass & Bioenergy 26 (2) (2004) 107–113.
- Jirjis R. Effects of particle size and pile height on storage and fuel quality of comminuted Salix viminalis. Biomass & Bioenergy 28 (2) (2005)193–201.
- Kaltschmitt M, Hartmann H, Hofbauer H. Energie aus Biomasse. Grundlagen, Techniken, Verfahren. 2nd ed. Berlin Heidelberg: Springer Verlag. 2009. [German]
- Lenz H. Vergleich der Verfahrensketten Hackschnitzellinie und Rutenlinie zur Ernte von Kurzumtriebsgehölzen (Comparison of process chains for wood chip and shoot harvest from SRC). Master thesis; University of Kiel (DE); 2011.
- Manzone M, Balsari P, Spinelli R. Small-scale storage techniques for fuel chips from short rotation forestry. Fuel 109 (2013) 687–692.
- Mitchell C-P, Hudson J-B, Gardner D-N-A, Storry P. A comparative study of storage and drying of chips and chunks in the UK. IEA/BE Conference. Task III/Activity 6 and 7. Production, Storage and Utilization of Wood Fuels; Uppsala (SE); 1988 Dec 6–7.
- Noll M, Jirjis R. Microbial communities in large-scale wood piles and their effects on wood quality and the environment. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 95 (3) (2012) 551–563.
- Pecenka R, Hoffmann T. Harvest technology for short rotation coppices and costs of harvest, transport and storage. Agronomy Research 13 (2) (2015) 361–371.
- Pecenka R, Lenz H, Idler C, Daries W, Ehlert D. Development of bio-physical properties during storage of poplar chips from 15 ha test fields. Biomass & Bioenergy 65 (2014) 13–19.
- Rosenqvist H, Berndes G, Börjesson P. The prospects of cost reductions in willow production in Sweden. Biomass & Bioenergy 48 (2013) 139–147.
- Scholz V, Idler C. Energieverlust und Schimmelpilzentwicklung bei der Lagerung von Feldholz-Hackgut (Energy losses and development of fungis during storage of chips from field wood). Bornimer Agrartechnische Berichte 39 (2005) 1–153. [German]
- Scholz V, Idler C. Environment-friendly storage of energy chips from short rotation coppice. Acta Technica Napocensis. Series: Applied Mathematics Mechanics 50 (2007) 311–314.
- Schweier J, Becker G. Harvesting of Short Rotation Coppice Harvesting Trials with a Cut and Storage System in Germany. Silva Fennica 46 (2) (2012) 287–299.
- Schweier J, Spinelli R, Magagnotti N, Becker G. Mechanized coppice harvesting with new small-scale feller-bunchers: Results from harvesting trials with newly manufactured felling heads in Italy. Biomass & Bioenergy 72 (2015) 85–94.
- Spinelli R, Ebone A, Gianella M. Biomass production from traditional coppice management in northern Italy. Biomass & Bioenergy 62 (2014) 68–73.
- Spinelli R, Magagnotti N, Picchi G, Lombardini C; Nati C. Upsized harvesting technology for coping with the new trends in short-rotation coppice. Applied Engineering in Agricultulture 27 (4) (2011) 551–557.
- Strehler A. Technologies of wood combustion. Ecological Engineering 16 (2000) 25–40.
- Vanbeveren S, Schweier J, Berhongaray G, Ceulemans R. Operational short rotation woody crop plantations: Manual or mechanised harvesting? Biomass & Bioenergy 72 (2015) 8–18.
- Verband Deutscher Landwirtschaftlicher Untersuchungs- und Forschungsanstalten [Eds.] (1997). VDLUFA-Methodenbuch Band III "Die chemische Untersuchung von Futtermitteln" (The chemical inspection of feedstuffs), 3rd edition, Chap. 4.1.2. [German]
- Wieneke F. Mähhäcksler für Energieplantagen von Pappeln und Weiden (Mower-chipper for energy plantations of poplar and willow). Landtechnik 48 (12) (1993) 646–647. [German]
- Wu M, Schott D, Lodewijks G. Physical properties of solid biomass. Biomass & Bioenergy 35 (5) (2011) 2093–2105.

Chapter two

Development and test of a simplified method to calculate dry matter loss during open-air storage of poplar wood chips by analysing ash contents

Hannes Lenz¹, Eberhard Hartung², Ralf Pecenka¹, Christine Idler¹

¹Leibniz Institute for Agricultural Engineering and Bioeconomy (ATB), Max-Eyth-Allee 100, 14469, Potsdam, Germany

²Institute for Agricultural Engineering, Christian-Albrechts-University Kiel, Max-Eyth-Straße 6, 24118, Kiel, Germany

Published in Biomass & Bioenergy Vol. 94, 2016

Abstract

Short rotation coppice (SRC) in agriculture can be established successfully, only if the entire process chain is economically competitive. Despite the substantial dry matter loss (up to 25%) occurring during open-air storage of wood chips, it is the most applied storage technique. Since the particle size of wood chips plays an important role in storage and drying processes, two storage piles (> 500 m³) with fine and coarse wood chips were investigated comprehensively under the weather conditions of North-East-Germany over a period of 9 months.

The objective of this experiment was to develop a simplified method to calculate dry matter loss by determining the ash content and to compare the results with the conventional sample bag method. The new method delivered statistically sound results, particularly when ash contents were calculated from separated bark and wood samples instead of from wood chip samples. Furthermore, the significant and consistent increase in ash content of the bark samples during storage suggests, that the development of a model solely based on ash content of separated bark could be advantageous in terms of simplified yet reliable determination of dry matter losses. Since the ash content of wood chips is largely governed by the bark content, exact data for the proportion of bark is required, which varies between 18 and 35% depending on tree size represented by the stem diameter at cutting height (SDCH). Moreover, it was found that the fuel quality depends more on the SDCH of the SRCharvest than on the produced wood chip format.

Keywords

Short rotation coppice, wood chips, storage, ash content, dry matter loss calculation

Highlights

- 1. Storage characteristics for fine and coarse wood chips from poplar were investigated over a period of 9 months.
- 2. The investigations were carried out in typical practice size storage piles (> 500 m³ per pile).
- 3. The correlation between mass losses and ash contents were analysed in detail.
- 4. The ash content of wood chips is mainly determined by the stem base diameter of the trees at harvest.
- 5. A simplified method has been developed to calculate dry matter losses by means of ash content changes during storage.

Introduction

Cultivating short rotation coppice on arable land offers the opportunity to produce biomass sustainably, while improving the agricultural earnings. Under European conditions, fast growing trees like poplar (Populus sp.), willow (Salix viminalis) and robinia (Robinia pseudoacacia L.) cultivated in short rotation coppice or agroforestry systems have the potential of producing more than 10 t ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹ of plant biomass (dry matter) [SCHOLZ ET AL., 2011; BENETKA ET AL., 2014; LARSEN ET AL., 2014]. The wood produced on such land is either preferably utilised for the heat generation in farm-owned facilities or sold as fuel to regional heating (power) plants. However, in order to increase the acceptance of cultivating fuel wood in agriculture, ensuring the quality of the produced wood chips is a prerequisite alongside the economic efficiency of wood production and the availability of suitable technologies for cultivation, harvest, and storage. Since wood chips are harvested in winter with moisture contents of up to 60% (defined as moisture mass fraction or moisture content on the wet basis), they must initially be dried and stored until the next heating season. Storage in the form of open-air piles facilitates a cost-efficient natural drying process, albeit leading to high dry matter losses up to 30% (defined as mass fraction on the dry basis) [NOLL & JIRJIS, 2012; MANZONE ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; PECENKA ET AL., 2014]. These losses cause cost-relevant drawbacks not only in terms of energy, but also quality [MITCHELL ET AL., 1988; GIGLER ET AL., 2000; SCHOLZ & IDLER, 2007; NOLL ET AL., 2010]. Previous investigations have shown that particle size has a significant impact on storage and ventilation characteristics [JIRJIS, 2005; PECENKA ET AL., 2014; LENZ ET AL., 2015]. Fine poplar wood chips with dry matter losses ranging from 13 to 27% and moisture contents ranging from 30 to 34% demonstrated clearly inferior storage characteristics after a storage time of 6 to 7 months than coarse willow wood chips [BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; PECENKA ET AL., 2014; PARI ET AL., 2016]. GIGLER ET AL., 2004 have determined storage losses of only 5 %db and 10%db moisture contents after 5-months storage of willow wood chips in open-air piles. Depending on mass loss during drying, energy losses of up to 14% may occur. At the same time, the ash content increases during storage due to the reduction of organic components by approximately 1 percentage point [PARI ET AL., 2015]. High bark contents in the crop mass resulting in high ash content may hence lead to exceeding the limit of 3% ash for wood chips, as stipulated in the EN ISO 17225-4 fuel standard.

The efficient and trouble-free operation of biomass fired heating (power) plants requires exact knowledge about storage characteristics of wood chip piles as well as the fuel parameters such as particle size, moisture content, heating value, and ash content. LENZ ET AL. (2015) presented a comprehensive storage test comparing the storage behaviour of fine (P31) and coarse (P45) wood chips from poplar. The experiment was designed to monitor the continuously changing mass losses, moisture contents, heating values, and ash contents

during 9-months storage under the weather conditions of North-East-Germany. The investigation was conducted on practice scale storage piles (> 500 m³). The continuous determination of mass losses by means of the commonly used sample bag method was fairly troublesome, particularly when measurements had to be performed over a long period of time. Furthermore, the inversely proportional relationship between the ash contents and the content of organic components might be utilized as a basis for the indirect determination of mass losses during storage [BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; GEJDOS ET AL., 2015]. Therefore, the main focus of the research work lies on analysing the relationship between ash content and the progression of mass losses, with the objective of developing a simple and reliable method to calculate the dry matter losses. The developed model is then validated by comparing the results with the conventional sample bag method, which serves as a reference.

Material and Methods

Experimental set-up

In January 2014, two neighbouring poplar plantations (clones Max 1, 3, 4) located in west Mecklenburg Pomerania (North-East-Germany, 53°40′N; 13°13′E) were harvested by two different systems (each first rotation) and the produced wood chips were stored on a concrete surface (53°47′N; 13°14′E) for 9 months (Table 2.1). Fine wood chips (P31) were produced by employing a modified standard forage harvester with coppice header, while for the coarse wood chips (P45) the ATB mower-chipper [EHLERT & PECENKA, 2013; PECENKA ET AL., 2014] was used.

Plantation (Layout)	Age	Harvest	Harvesting system	Chip format	Stem diameter at cutting height of 10 cm (SDCH)
m	Years	Date			cm
double row (2.2 x 0.5 x 0.6)*	4	12-02-2014	New Holland forage harvester, FR 9060 with 130 FB coppice header	fine wood chips (P31)	4.3 (σ ± 1.3)
single row (2 x 0.6)**	5	31-01-2014	Fendt 820 Vario with tractor mounted ATB mower- chipper	coarse wood chips (P45)	7.1 (σ ± 1.4)

Tab. 2.1: Origin and harvest of wood chips for storage

* (row distance x inner row distance x planting distance); ** (row distance x planting distance);

In a bunker silo, 2 adjacent piles, one 1000 m³ pile of fine wood chips (pile dimensions: 40 m x 9 m x 3.5 m) and a 600 m³ pile of coarse wood chips (pile dimensions: 25 m x 9 m x 3.5 m), were stored in farm typical fashion. Further details of the experimental set-up and the results regarding the differences in the storage behaviour between fine and coarse chips in terms of moisture content, dry matter losses, gas concentrations, and changes in calorific value during this storage experiment were reported by LENZ ET AL. (2015).

Sampling

For continuous sampling over 9 months, ten stainless steel built grit columns $(t_1 - t_{10})$ filled with wood chips were positioned along the central axis every 2 metres (Figure 2.1). The height, diameter and mesh size of the grit columns were 2.5 m, 0.64 m and 20 mm respectively.

Every month, one grit column from each pile including the sample bags previously positioned on three different levels (0.8 m, 1.6 m, 2.4 m) was retrieved with a pulley and examined. The extraction spaces of the samples were refilled subsequently with the respective materials. The grit columns contained sample bags with three different types of material:

- 1. Chips with the natural proportions of wood and bark;
- 2. Bark;
- 3. Wood without bark.

On each level, 6 sample bags filled with chips were positioned inside the column, while four additional sample bags were mounted outside the column (Figure 2.1). Moreover, one sample bag filled with bark, and wood without bark was positioned inside the column on the middle level. Manually decorticated trees served as the source of these separated bag contents. The lower and upper level contained exclusively sample bags filled with chips.



Fig. 2.1: Trial design for material sampling from the wood chips piles

The stored sample bags allowed the measurement of investigated parameters, which were recorded and analysed at regular intervals of 4 weeks over the entire storage period of 9 months (Table 2.2).

Baramotor	Unit	Storago	Sampling	Mathadalagy
Falallelel	Onit	ner nile	per level	Methodology
Particle size distribution	%	n = 7	-	Association to
Moisture content	%	n = 60	n = 10	EN 150 17225-1 EN 14774-2
Gross calorific value	MJ kg⁻¹	n = 30	n = 9	EN 14918
Ash content	%			EN 14775
chips wood and bark	,.	n = 30 n = 9	n = 3 n = 9	
Dry matter loss	%			
sample bag ash content		-	n = 10 n = 30	equation 2.1 equation 2.3
SDCH	cm	n = 60	-	sliding calliper
Branch content	% _{db}	n = 4	-	in-house method
Bark content of trees				
with SDCH:	% _{db}			in-house method
3 cm		n = 2	-	
6 cm		n = 2	-	
11 cm		n = 2	-	
15 cm		n = 1	-	
19 cm		n = 1	-	
Weather conditions				weather station Trollenhagen
outside temperature	°C			of the German Weather
precipitation	mm	-	-	Service
relative humidity	%	(10)	<u> </u>	(53°36'N; 13°19'O)

Tab. 2.2: Investigated parameters

SDCH ... Stem diameter at cutting height (10 cm), db = on dry basis

Reference method for determination of dry matter loss

The calculation of dry matter loss by means of sample bag method was used as reference. According to this method dry matter loss at any storage time, i can be calculated using the Equation 2.1.

$$L_{(sb)i} = \left(1 - \frac{m_i(100 - x_i)}{m_{in}(100 - x_{in})}\right) \times 100\%$$
(2.1)

L _{(sb) i}	dry matter loss via sample bags at time, i	[%]
m _{in}	mass of in-column materials at storage start on wet basis	[kg]
<i>m</i> _i	mass of ex-column materials at time, I on wet basis	[kg]
X _{in}	moisture content of in-column materials at storage start	[%]
Xi	moisture content of ex-column materials at time, i	[%]

Determination of dry matter loss by ash content

Mass losses are caused solely by reduction of organic material. The absolute mass of inorganic matter in a wood chip sample, on the other hand, remains unchanged. Since the inorganic proportion is represented by the ash content, the reducing mass inevitably results in increasing ash contents relative to the dry mass of a sample. The relationship between dry matter loss and the change of ash content during storage at a certain time, i is described by Equation 2.2.

$$L_{(ash)i} = 1 - \left(\frac{ash_{in}}{ash_i}\right) \times 100\%$$
(2.2)

L _(ash) i	dry matter loss via ash content at time, i	[%]
ash _{in}	ash content at storage start	[%]
ash _i	ash content at time, i	[%]

Harvested wood exhibits different wood-bark-ratios depending on location, tree type, and age [BOJANA ET AL., 2002; AMTHAUER & SEYMOUR, 2011], besides the ash content of bark is clearly higher than that of wood [KALTSCHMITT ET AL., 2009]. Since the samples for the determination of the ash content in wood chips are usually mixed samples with a heavily varying and random wood-bark-ratio, either many single samples must be examined followed by proper statistical evaluation or exact data of the corresponding wood-bark-ratio must be available.

Determination of dry matter loss by calculated ash content of wood and bark

The experimentally determined ash contents of wood chips with the reference method (sampling bags) are compared with ash contents calculated for crop-dependent mixing ratios of separated wood and bark. In order to ensure an accurate estimation of dry matter losses with the calculated ash contents, the following parameters must be determined first:

- Bark content relative to the respective stem diameter;
- Bark content of branches;
- Proportion of branches of single trees.

The analyses of the above mentioned parameters were carried out for 5 different typical stem diameters at cutting height (SDCH of 3, 6, 11, 15 and 19 cm) of the predominant poplar variety used in the trial (clone Max 4).

For the determination of the bark content relative to SDCH, the stems were debranched and cut into pieces of 50 cm length. For each piece the average stem diameter has been measured; then it was debarked and the proportion of bark resulted from the ratio of dry bark to total dry mass of the single piece. For every SDCH-class (3, 6, 11, 15 and 19 cm) 3 trees

have been analysed accordingly. The results have been separately compiled for every SDCH-class to present the correlation between bark content and stem diameter alongside the stem.

The high number of branches per tree made it quite difficult for all the branches to be debarked for analysis. Therefore, the bark content of branches was determined based on a representative selection of branches following the same procedure as for the stems.

Based on the determined proportion of branches, the bark content of all branches could be estimated. For the determination of the branch proportion, branches of different trees were separated, dried and their mass proportion relative to the dry mass of the entire tree was calculated. The calculation considering all relevant parameters was carried out according to Equation 2.3.

$$bc_{tree} = \frac{\sum_{1}^{n} m_{b\,(stem)} + \sum_{1}^{n} m_{b\,(branch)}}{\sum_{1}^{n} m_{b\,(stem)} + \sum_{1}^{n} m_{b\,(branch)} + \sum_{1}^{n} m_{w\,(stem)} + \sum_{1}^{n} m_{w\,(branch)}} \times 100\%$$
(2.3)

with
$$\sum_{1}^{n} m_{b (branch)} = bc_{branch} \times \sum_{1}^{n} m_{b (stem)} \times x_{branch}$$

bc _{tree}	bark content of whole tree on dry basis	[%]
bc _(branch)	bark content of branches on dry basis	[%]
m _{b (stem)}	bark mass of stem on dry basis	[kg]
m _{b (branch)}	bark mass of branches on dry basis	[kg]
m _{w (stem)}	wood mass of stem on dry basis	[kg]
m _{w (branch)}	wood mass of branches on dry basis	[kg]
X _{branch}	branch proportion on dry basis	[%]

Based on the specific ash content of wood as well as bark along with the information about the wood-bark-ratio of a tree, the ash content for the entire tree can be calculated with Equation 2.4. At the start of the storage the bark content was measured, which has been considered as a constant for all calculations concerning ash_c .

$$ash_c = \frac{bc_{tree} \times ash_{bark} + (100 - bc_{tree}) \times ash_{wood}}{100} \%$$
(2.4)

ash _c	calculated ash content based on bark content (bc _{tree})	[%]
bc _{tree}	bark content of whole tree on dry basis	[%]
ash _{bark}	ash content of bark on dry basis	[%]
ash _{wood}	ash content of wood without bark on dry basis	[%]

The statistical evaluation of the relationship between storage duration and ash content of both chips formats was performed by employing a dual factorial, generalized, linear model (variables: time, chip format). Since the measured values were in percent, a binominal distribution was presumed. Additionally, a logit-link-function ensured that the values predicted by the model ranged between 0 and 1. The difference between both chips formats in terms of their ash contents was tested by a T-test. The correlation between the dry matter losses obtained by the sample bag (reference) method and by calculation with the ash contents was characterised by linear correlation coefficients according to Pearson (SAS version 9.3, SAS Institute Inc., USA).

Results

Weather Conditions

Since the drying process in chip piles is largely dependent on the weather conditions, the long term median value (based on the data of the period from 1985 to 2014) of average daily temperatures (10.7°C) and precipitation sum (492 mm) were calculated using the data provided by the German weather service for Mecklenburg-Lower Pomerania [DWD, 2014]. During the 9 months of storage period, an average daily temperature of 12.4°C and a precipitation sum of 561 mm were recorded (Figure 2.2).



Fig. 2.2: Climate data during storage of chips piles

The comparison between the median value (temperature and precipitation) of long term data and actually observed weather conditions has shown that the trial was carried out under conditions that are typical for North-East-Germany. Although the higher average daily temperature ($\Delta T = 1.7$ K) might have expedited the drying process, it is assumed that the 69 mm higher precipitation sum has countered this effect.

Raw Material Properties

For the calculation of average bark content of whole trees, the average proportion of branches pertinent to the investigated poplar variety was required alongside the

measurement of the bark content of branches and stems. For both coppice plantations, an average branch proportion of 15 $%_{db}$ ($\sigma \pm 2.5$) was determined.

The results in Figure 2.3 show that with increasing SDCH the content of bark declines. For instance, trees with a SDCH of 3 cm have an average bark content of $35.3 \ \%_{db}$ (Figure 2.3A), while at 19 cm SDCH the bark content amounts to $18.1 \ \%_{db}$ on average (Figure 2.3E). However, tree sections with the same stem diameters show similar bark contents, regardless of the SDCH. Figure 2.3 represents the relationship between SDCH and average bark contents of the single trees based on the mass weighted median values (Figure 2.3A – E).



Fig. 2.3: Relation of bark contents of poplar (clone Max) and stem diameter for trees with different stem diameter at cutting height (SDCH)

For the fine wood chips (P31) a bark content of 30.8 $\%_{db}$ can be predicted according to Figure 2.4. The coarse wood chips (P45), on the other hand, show a predicted average bark content of 25.5 $\%_{db}$.



Fig. 2.4: Relation of average bark content of poplar (clone Max) and stem diameter at cutting height (SDCH)

According to the results shown in Table 2.3, coarse wood chips showed 5 percentage points better drying results after 9 months of storage with moisture contents of 29%, as compared to fine wood chips with 34%. The losses in dry mass ($L_{(sb)}$) of both fine and coarse chips formats lie, however, in the same order of magnitude with 22.2% (P31) and 21.4% (P45) respectively.

Parameter	Unit	Wood chip fo	ormat P31	Wood chip fo	ormat P45
		storage intake 12-02-2014	storage retrieval 10-11-2014	storage intake 31-01-2014	storage retrieval 10-11-2014
Moisture content	%	59.9 ±0.7	33.8 ±5.3	58.5 ±1.0	28.9 ±6.4
Dry matter loss (reference method)	%	0	22.2 ±2.9	0	21.4 ±3.3
Gross calorific value	MJ kg⁻ ¹	17.8 ^b ±0.14	18.1 ^a ±0.10	17.8 ^b ±0.14	18.0 ^a ±0.05
Ash content	%	2.07 ^b ±0.22	2.81 ^ª ±0.11	1.49 ^b ±0.21	1.80 ^ª ±0.14

Tab. 2.3: Moisture content, loss in dry matter (reference method), gross calorific value andash content of different chips formats at storage intake and storage retrieval

 $\pm \dots \sigma$ (standard deviation),

^{a,b} ... Different small letters indicate significantly different groups (Welch-test, α = 0.05)

Both for fine and coarse chips the gross calorific value increases slightly yet by statistically significant amount (p < 0.0001) from 17.8 MJ kg⁻¹ to 18.1 and 18.0 MJ kg⁻¹ respectively (Table 2.3). As expected, after the analysis according to the different SDCH of both stocks, the ash contents of the stored wood chips differed. The ash content of P31 chips was significantly higher – by 28% (p < 0.0001) – than that of P45 chips. Furthermore, there was a considerable difference in the development of the ash contents in the different chip formats over the storage time (p < 0.0001). In Figure 2.5 a significant rise can be observed, particularly in the stored bark samples for both chip formats. However, as of 26 May 2014, the ash content of the bark samples virtually levels off. The ash contents of the coarse wood chips samples (P45/chips) and the pure wood samples (P45/wood) remain rather low with only very slightly increasing trend, as compared to the adequate P31-samples. This can be attributed to the higher median SDCH of the harvest stock (Figure 2.4).



Fig. 2.5: Changes of the average ash contents of fine (P31) and coarse (P45) chips, wood and bark during the storage of 9 months

Based on the respective bark contents determined in Figure 2.4, a theoretically mixed sample (ash_c) was calculated (Equation 2.4). These calculated ash contents (ash_c) along with the resulting dry matter losses (Equation 2.2) are represented for both chip formats in Figure 2.6 in the course of their 9-months storage period.



Fig. 2.6: Calculated ash contents and calculated losses in dry matter based on crop-based determined bark contents during 9-months storage of fine (P31) and coarse (45) wood chips

Within the first 4 weeks of storage (until 03 March 2014), dry matter losses cannot be reliably determined due to inhomogeneous drying processes (Figure 2.6). This can result in even negative values calculated for dry matter losses within this period. Findings of previous work by PECENKA ET AL. 2014 confirm these results.

The calculated ash contents and losses in dry mass of both wood chip types continued to soar until 26 May 2014 (Figure 2.6). During the following period, the dry matter losses increase slightly to approx. 20% (P31) and 24% (P45). At storage retrieval (on the 10 November 2014), dry matter losses of 31.0% (P31) and 26.2% (P45) can be estimated based on the calculated ash contents.

Figure 2.7 shows a comparison of both methods for the determination of dry matter losses (reference method vs. dry matter loss calculation based on ash contents).

Evidently, the values of the dry matter loss determined with the reference method using sample bags ($L_{(sb)}$) lie below the theoretically calculated ash based dry matter losses ($L_{(ash c)}$) across the entire storage period: by 3.7 percentage points (P31) and 2.2 percentage points (P45) respectively.



Fig. 2.7: Comparison of differently determined dry matter losses during storage of fine (P31) and coarse (P45) wood chips

A high correlation to the values achieved by a reference method is the prerequisite for reliable applicability of the developed method to calculations of dry matter losses. Basis for the demonstrated relations shown in Figure 2.6 are the calculated ash contents, which were determined based on the wood-bark-ratio of single trees according to Equation 2.4. The changes of ash contents in the bark are seemingly a suitable indicator for the development of dry mass contents due to their marked increase (Figure 2.5) over the storage. Therefore, statistical correlations between the dry matter losses and ash contents of chips, bark, and wood were investigated across the entire duration of storage (Table 2.4).

Correlation of dry matter losses observed with the reference method (sample bags; L_(sb)) with the measured (ash_{chips}, _{bark}, _{wood}) and calculated ash contents (ash $_{\rm c}$) during the storage of fine (P31) and coarse (P45) chips Tab. 4:

Date			P31					P45		
Year 2014	L _(sb)	ash _{chips}	ash _{bark}	ash _{wood}	ash_{c}	L _(sb)	ash _{chips}	ash _{bark}	ash _{wood}	ash_{c}
31.1/12.2	0 ₀	2.07 ±0.22 ^{de}	5.87 ±0.56 ^b	0.90 ±0.08 ^a	1.65	00	1.49 ±0.21 ^{cd}	5.83 ±0.14 ^b	0,69 ±0,06 ^a	1.46
3.3	5.6 ±2.5 ^f	2.17 ±0.39 ^{cde}	5.64 ±0.34 ^b	0.94 ±0.07 ^a	1.64	2.4 ±2.3 ^f	1.34 ±0.31 ^d	5.46 ±0.44 ^b	0.62 ±0.08 ^a	1.35
31.3	11.3 ±2.5 ^e	2.06 ±0.35 ^{de}	6.26 ±0.38 ^{ab}	0.99 ±0.06 ^a	1.78	10.0 ±4.2 ^e	1.37 ±0.18 ^d	6.51 ±0.54 ^{ab}	0.73 ±0.06ª	1.60
28.4	14.9 ±3.3 ^d	1.97 ±0.17 ^e	7.34 ±0.38 ^{ab}	1.06 ±0.12 ^a	2.01	14.8 ±4.0 ^d	1.57 ±0.29 ^{bcd}	7.24 ±0.69 ^{ab}	0.62 ±0.11 ^a	1.61
26.5	19.1 ±3.0 ^{bc}	2.48 ±0.39 ^{abc}	7.69 ±0.54 ^{ab}	1.21 ±0.09 ^a	2.18	16.8 ±5.5 ^{cd}	1.82 ±0.26 ^{ab}	8.28 ±0.28 ^{ab}	0.84 ±0.11 ^a	1.95
23.6	17.6 ±2.7 ^{cd}	2.06 ±0.10 ^{de}	7.99 ±0.50 ^{ab}	1.05 ±0.12 ^a	2.10	19.6 ±4.6 ^{abc}	1.66 ±0.14 ^{abcd}	8.19 ±0.65 ^{ab}	0.66 ±0.08 ^a	1.79
21.7	19.0 ±3.7 ^{bc}	2.11 ±0.22 ^{de}	8.32 ±0.17 ^{ab}	1.04 ±0.12 ^a	2.13	18.7 ±3.8 ^{bc}	1.67 ±0.10 ^{abcd}	8.17 ±0.45 ^{ab}	0.69 ±0.05 ^a	1.81
18.8	16.9 ±3.5 ^{cd}	2.53 ±0.29 ^{ab}	8.22 ±0.25 ^a	1.11 ±0.12 ^a	2.18	17.8 ±3.8 ^c	1.76 ±0.12 ^{abc}	8.59 ±0.19ª	0.90 ±0.05 ^a	2.05
15.9	19.6 ±2.2 ^{abc}	2.40 ±0.15 ^{bcd}	8.11 ±0.57 ^a	1.37 ±0.17 ^a	2.38	18.6 ±3.8°	1.93 ±0.14ª	8.72 ±0.12ª	0.74 ±0.05 ^a	1.94
13.10	21.6 ±2.5 ^{ab}	2.35 ±0.21 ^{bcd}	9.37 ±0.29ª	1.06 ±0.17 ^a	2.31	21.8 ±4.1 ^a	1.79 ±0.11 ^{ab}	8.60 ±0.26ª	1.03 ±0.17 ^a	2.17
10.11	22.2 ±2.9 ^a	2.81 ±0.1 ^ª	8.28 ±0.19 ^ª	1.35 ±0.17 ^a	2.39	21.4 ±3.3 ^{ab}	1.80 ±0.14 ^{ab}	8.47 ±0.35 ^a	0.84 ±0.07 ^a	1.98
correlation coefficient (r)		0.55	0.91*	0.74*	0.94*		0.80*	0.96*	0.53	0.89*
± = σ (standarc comparison; adju	<pre>1 deviation), * 5 stment for mult</pre>	Significantly differ	rent from 0, ^{a,b,c,c} simulated), all te	^{1,e,f,g} = Different ssts at significar	letters indic: nce level α =	ate significant c : 0.05	lifference betweer	n dates (multiple	e pairwise	

The statistical analysis indicates clearly that particularly the measured ash content of the bark samples (r = 0.91 P31 / r = 0.96 P45) and the calculated ash contents from wood and bark (r = 0.94 P31 / r = 0.89 P45) show high correlation coefficient in comparison with the correlation of dry matter losses. Table 2.4 also shows that the ash contents of both chips formats (P31, P45) already differed significantly at storage intake (p < 0.0001).

Different plant densities and rotation times lead to different SDCH. In consequence, higher SDCH feature lower bark contents, which results in lower ash contents. Figure 2.8 shows this relationship based on the different bark contents for both wood chip formats. If the ash content is already high at the time of storage intake, it may lead to ash contents exceeding the approved maximum limit of 3% (EN ISO 17225-4) at storage retrieval. Although the measured ash contents of wood chips are subjected to a higher measurement inaccuracy (n=9, Figure 2.5), the same relationship can be found here.

The average SDCH of trees used for the production of fine wood chips (P31) was 4.3 cm, corresponding to a bark content of 30.8% (Figure 2.4). In this case, just 3 months of storage would cause the material to exceed the approved ash limits (Figure 2.8A); at storage retrieval after 9 months the limit would be exceeded even by almost 0.5 percentage points. The coarse wood chips (P45), however (7.1 cm SDCH and corresponding to a bark content of 25.5%), remain within the limits set by standards across the entire course of storage (Figure 2.8B).



Fig. 2.8: Calculated ash contents relative to different bark contents across 9-months storage of fine (P31) and coarse (P45) wood chips

Discussion

A reliable, representative and accurate determination of dry matter losses by means of the sample bag method over the entire long storage periods is extremely time- and labour-intensive. Alternatively, the reduction of biomass could be determined by the change in ash contents during storage. This procedure is indisputably simpler, since only samples for the determination of ash contents are necessary. The presented research work demonstrated that the ash contents in wood chips are distributed quite heterogeneously. The main reason behind this is the strong variation of bark content in the samples. By increasing the number of samples/sampling bags, statistically reliable values could be generated. This, however, would cause a considerable increase in labour.

By calculations of theoretically mixed samples consisting of separated wood and bark, the extent of sampling can be reduced and hence the difficulty regarding the aforementioned variations of ash contents could be successfully surmounted. This, however, needs exact information about the wood-bark-ratio of the trees to be harvested.

The bark content is not only governed by the conditions at location and the respective genotype of the tree, but also substantially dependent on the SDCH [AMTHAUER & SEYMOUR, 2011]. Literature reports bark contents for poplar ranging from 10 to almost 30%. The inversely proportional relationship between SDCH and bark contents, however, is rarely demonstrated [BOJANA ET AL., 2002]. In order to procure exact information about this correlation, which is crucial for a correct determination of the ash content, bark contents for different SDCH (3 to 19 cm) had to be identified. Based on this, the theoretical ash content of the respective batch could be determined with only a few samples, as demonstrated in this work on the example of poplar, clone Max.

Figure 2.7 shows a comparison of the two different dry matter losses identified by both methods (sample bag, calculated ash contents). Across the entire course of storage, the reference values originating from the sample bags are lower by 3.7 percentage points (P31) and 2.2 percentage points (P45) respectively. The marked increase of dry matter loss ended after approximately 4 months of storage (by 26 May 2014). Comparing the median values of dry matter losses stemming from both methods as of the 4th month of storage, the experimental values (L _(sb)) lag the theoretically calculated values even by 6.7 percentage points (P31) and 5.8 percentage points (P45) respectively.

One of the reasons behind these method-related differences in dry matter losses could be the high sensitivity of the sample bag method to moisture contents. For example, if the moisture content in the calculation rises by 1%, the resulting dry matter losses increase up to 2 percentage points. Furthermore, the samples for the calculation of the ash contents were taken only from the middle level, while the sample bags for dry matter loss determination were taken from all 3 levels. This might have caused even further deviation between the two methods.

Besides the calculated ash contents (ash_c), the ash contents of the separated bark samples (ash_{bark}) showed the highest correlation to dry matter loss. Presumably, changes of ash contents of separated bark samples would also suffice to achieve reliable predictions of the dry matter losses. Preparing the bark samples from the fine fraction of the particle size analysis (screen size < 1 mm) would further simplify the method, because the bark sampling for ash content determination at storage intake would no longer be necessary. This, however, requires the development of a model based on thorough investigations conducted on other tree species, cultivars, and clones at various locations.

From a practical point of view, longer rotation times are recommended. According to Figure 2.8, average SDCH of 10 cm at harvest is desirable to ensure bark contents below 20% and hence post storage ash contents below 3%. At SDCH lower than 10 cm, the diameter has particularly strong impact on both the bark content and the ash content. The bark content falls by 3.1 percentage points per cm at SDCH below 10 cm, whereas the reduction of bark content above 10 cm SDCH is only marginal, at about 0.5 percentage points per cm.

Overall, it must be considered that the ash content during storage always increases due to the decomposition of the organic proportion. High ash contents already at storage intake are very much likely to end up with exceeding the limit of maximum ash contents of 3% according to EN ISO 17225-4 after storage.

The beneficial longer harvesting intervals push the well tried and tested agricultural harvesting technology such as the classical forage harvesters to their technical limit owing to the occurring higher SDCH. Most forage harvesters can utilize their full technical potential at SDCH around 8 – 10 cm. In plantations with average SDCH of 10 cm, however, maximum diameters of 15 cm occur quite frequently. Trees with larger diameters can be harvested with tractor-mounted chippers. The ATB mower-chipper technology used in this trial is currently suitable for SDCH up to 20 cm. SDCH beyond 20 cm is exclusively manageable with forestry machineries, which are considerably expensive [SCHWEIER, 2013]. These additional costs of agroforestry harvest must be compared with the added value by quality improvement from an economic perspective.

Conclusions

As shown on the example of poplar, clone Max, the loss of dry mass in wood chips storage can be estimated reliably with acceptable accuracy from ash content, while the calculations based on theoretical mixes of wood and bark offer substantial advantages.

Especially the measured ash content of separated bark showed very high correlations to the dry matter losses determined with the reference method. Therefore, these bark samples appear to be particularly suitable for the calculation of dry matter losses. Sole precondition for such a simplified method is for the bark samples to be available at each measurement run. Reliable information about the tree specific bark content with respect to the SDCH is required as well. The development of a method for easier determination of dry matter losses based on this research would be considerably useful, especially in deriving the course of storage loss progression exclusively from a few bark samples.

Generally, it can be postulated that the quality of wood chips from poplar as fuel is principally governed by the SDCH of the trees at harvest, while the chips format exhibits a less pronounced impact. Therefore, longer rotation cycles leading to higher stem diameters at harvest and lower ash content in wood chips from SRC are recommended. However, efficient harvest equipment must be available for economic harvest of poplar plantations with SDCH of 15 cm or higher.

References

- Amthauer D-G, Seymour D. Rindenanteile und Aschegehalte von Pappel- und Weidenhybriden (Bark portions and ash contents of poplar and willow hybrids). In: Symposium "Züchtung und Ertragsleistung schnellwachsender Baumarten im Kurzumtrieb - Erkenntnisse aus drei Jahren FastWOOD, ProLoc und Weidenzüchtung" 2011 Sept. 21–22. Hannoversch Münden (DE). [German]
- Barontini M, Scarfone A, Spinelli R, Gallucci F, Santangelo E, Acampora A, Jirjis R, Civitarese V, Pari L. Storage dynamics and fuel quality of poplar chips. Biomass & Bioenergy 62 (2014) 17–25.
- Benetka V, Novotná K, Štochlová P. Biomass production of Populus nigra L. clones grown in short rotation coppice systems in three different environments over four rotations. Forest 7 (4) (2014) 233–239.
- Bojana K, Kopitovic S, Orlovic S. Wood bark of some poplar and willow clones as fuelwood. Biomass & Bioenergy 23 (6) (2002) 427–432.
- Deutscher Wetterdienst (German Meteorological Service). Freie Tagesklimawerte (free daily climate records). [November 19, 2014]; Available from: www.dwd.de. [German]
- Ehlert D, Pecenka R. Harvesters for short rotation coppice, Current status and new solutions. International Journal of Engineering Science 24 (2013) 170–182.
- EN 14774-2 Solid biofuels Determination of moisture content Oven dry method Part 2: Total moisture - Simplified method, German version EN 14774-2:2009
- EN 14775 Solid biofuels Determination of ash content, German version EN 14775:2009.
- EN 14918 Solid biofuels Determination of calorific value, German version EN 14918:2009.
- EN ISO 17225-1 Solid biofuels Fuel specifications and classes Part 1: General requirements, German version EN ISO 17225-1:2014
- EN ISO 17225-4 Solid biofuels Fuel specifications and classes Part 4: Graded wood chips. 2014.
- Gejdos M, Lieskovsky M, Slancik M, Nemec M, Danihelova Z, Storage and Fuel Quality of Coniferous Wood Chips. Bioresources 10 (3) (2015) 5544–5553.
- Gigler J-K, Van Loon W-K-P, Sonneveld S. Experiment and modelling of parameters influencing natural wind drying of willow chunks. Biomass & Bioenergy 26 (6) (2004) 507–514.
- Gigler J-K, Van Loon W, Vissers M-M, Bot G-P-A. Forced convective drying of willow chips. Biomass & Bioenergy 19 (4) (2000) 259–270.

- Jirjis R. Effects of particle size and pile height on storage and fuel quality of comminuted Salix viminalis. Biomass & Bioenergy 28 (2) (2005) 193–201.
- Kaltschmitt M, Hartmann H, Hofbauer H. Energie aus Biomasse. Grundlagen, Techniken, Verfahren (Energy from biomass. Fundamentals, techniques, procedures), Springer Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg, 2nd ed., 2009. [German]
- Larsen S-U, Jørgensen U, Kjeldsen J-B, Lærke P-E. Long-term yield effects of establishment method and weed control in willow for short rotation coppice (SRC). Biomass & Bioenergy 71 (2014) 266–274.
- Lenz H, Idler C, Hartung E, Pecenka R. Open-air storage of fine and coarse wood chips of poplar from short rotation coppice in covered piles, Biomass & Bioenergy 83 (2015) 269–277.
- Manzone M, Balsari P, Spinelli R. Small-scale storage techniques for fuel chips from short rotation forestry. Fuel 109 (2013) 687–692.
- Mitchell C-P, Hudson J-B, Gardner D-N-A, Storry P. A comparative study of storage and drying of chips and chunks in the UK. IEA/BE Conference. Task III/Activity 6 and 7. Production, Storage and Utilization of Wood Fuels; Uppsala (SE); 1988 Dec 6–7.
- Noll M, Jirjis R. Microbial communities in large-scale wood piles and their effects on wood quality and the environment. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 95 (3) (2012) 551–563.
- Noll M, Naumann A, Ferrero F, Malow M. Exothermic processes in industrial-scale piles of chipped pine-wood are linked to shifts in gamma-, alphaproteobacterial and fungal ascomycete communities. International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation 64 (7) (2010) 629–637.
- Pari L, Brambilla M, Bisaglia C, Del Giudice A, Croce S, Salerno M, Gallucci F. Poplar wood chip storage: Effect of particle size and breathable covering on drying dynamics and biofuel quality. Biomass & Bioenergy 81 (2015) 282–287.
- Pecenka R, Lenz H, Idler C, Daries W, Ehlert D. Development of bio-physical properties during storage of poplar chips from 15 ha test fields. Biomass & Bioenergy 65 (2014) 13–19.
- Scholz V, Ehlert D, Hoffmann T, Kern J, Pecenka R. Cultivation, harvest and storage of short rotation coppice long-term field trials, environmental effects and optimisation potentials. Tarim Makinalari bilimi dergisi (Journal of Agricultural Machinery Science) 7 (2) (2011) 205–210.

- Scholz V, Idler C. Environment-friendly storage of energy chips from short rotation coppice. Acta Technica Napocensis Series Applied Mathematics and Mechanics 50 (2007) 311– 314.
- Schweier J. Erzeugung von Energieholz aus Kurzumtriebsplantagen auf landwirtschaftlichen Marginalstandorten in Südwestdeutschland (Production of energy wood from SRC on agricultural marginal land in South-West-Germany) (PhD thesis). Albert-Ludwigs-University Freiburg/Breisgau, 2013. [German]

Chapter three

Continuous weighing of a pile of poplar wood chips – A comparison of methods to determine the dry matter losses during storage

Hannes Lenz¹, Ralf Pecenka¹, Christine Idler¹, Sabrina Dumfort², Carly Whittaker³, Christian Ammon¹, Eberhard Hartung⁴

¹Leibniz Institute for Agricultural Engineering and Bioeconomy (ATB), Max-Eyth-Allee 100, 14469 Potsdam, Germany

²Management Center Innsbruck (MCI), Maximilianstrasse 2, 6020 Innsbruck, Austria

³Rothamsted Research, Harpenden, Herts AL5 2JQ, United Kingdom

⁴Institute for Agricultural Engineering, Christian-Albrechts-University Kiel Max-Eyth-Strasse 6, 24118 Kiel, Germany

> Published in Biomass & Bioenergy Vol. 96, 2017

Abstract

The measurement of dry matter losses occurring during the storage of wood chips is of crucial importance for understanding the efficiency of bioenergy supply chains.

When obtaining representative measurements of a whole storage heap, it is necessary to distribute a large number of samples over cross sections of the pile. The recovery of these samples can be very labour-intensive, and can lead to major disturbances in the pile. Accordingly, this method is not suitable for periodic examinations of storage heaps.

In this study, two 100 m³ piles (P1 and P2) of fine wood chips from poplar were investigated over a period of 228 days of storage. The P1 pile was used to compare the different methods in which to determine the moisture content changes and dry matter losses during storage. The results generated by the balance bag method (M1) were compared with three alternative methods. These alternative methods (M2 – M4) involved the analysis of moisture content and mass changes in balance bags within measuring columns located within the heap (M2), moisture content and mass changes occurring in the entire pile (M3), and from changes in ash contents of samples in balance bags within the measuring columns (M4).

dry matter losses of 23.3% and 22.7% were determined using methods M1 and M2, respectively. The dry matter losses calculated using M3 and M4 were considerably lower at 13.9% and 16.6%, respectively. The M2 method proved to be the most suitable for periodic determination of storage losses in a similar experimental design.

Keywords

Short rotation coppice, poplar, wood chip, storage, methodology, dry matter loss

Highlights

- 1. Storage losses of poplar wood chips were investigated with 4 different methods.
- 2. Representative moisture contents take top priority when determining dry matter losses.
- 3. Measuring columns are suitable as aids for simple periodic sampling.
- 4. A large number of samples is necessary to determine ash contents.
- Determining dry matter losses by weighing a whole pile provides only indicative results.

Introduction

Poplar and willow, grown as short rotation coppice (SRC), have been identified as important bioenergy crops in Europe. As they are fast-growing crops that tend to perform well at poorer quality sites, they offer a potential biomass resource that does not compete for fertile arable land. Such crops also offer a mechanism for decentralising energy supplies and promoting the local use of bioenergy [BOLL ET AL., 2015]. There are also observed benefits to local biodiversity with the uptake of SRC [HAUGHTON ET AL., 2015] meaning they can play an important role in the sustainable intensification of agriculture. Even with these benefits, however, the SRC cropping areas in the EU have stagnated. Despite the introduction of policies that provide financial incentives to farmers, uptake has been limited, with 7,000 ha established in Germany, [PECENKA ET AL., 2014; FNR, 2016], 1,000 ha in Austria [TRETTER & LANG, 2010] and 5,500 ha in the United Kingdom [DON ET AL., 2012]. One of the reasons for this unsatisfactory uptake is the insufficient integration of the ecological benefits of SRC in agricultural support policies (EU Regulation 639/2014) and a prevailing lack of acceptance among farmers [SHERRINGTON & MORAN, 2010].

Uncertainties regarding the technical methods of harvesting and machinery availability have raised additional barriers to farmer confidence in SRC [BOLL ET AL., 2015]. Although harvesting machinery manufacturers have successfully tackled many of the problems encountered through technological developments and innovations, [EHLERT ET AL., 2013; PECENKA ET AL., 2015; MANZONE & BALSARI, 2015; BECENETTI ET AL., 2016], there still remains a clear demand for research into efficient post-harvesting storage [PETTERSSON ET AL., 2007; HE ET AL., 2012; HORVATH ET AL., 2012; PARI ET AL., 2013; SUCHOMEL ET AL., 2014; MANZONE 2015; ALAKOSKI ET AL., 2016; KÜHMAIER ET AL., 2016]. Current research focuses on developing low-cost methods of storage that reduce the dry matter losses and preserve the quality of the biomass fuel [HEINEK ET AL., 2013; MANZONE ET AL., 2013; BARATONI ET AL., 2014; PECENKA ET AL., 2014; LENZ ET AL., 2015; PARI ET AL., 2015; WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016].

When harvested in winter or early spring, wood chips from SRC have a moisture content of between 50 – 60% (defined as water mass fraction or moisture content on the wet basis). The biomass must then be stored until the following winter when it is required for heating. In bioelectricity supply chains it is also beneficial to simultaneously store and dry the material until required, and in all supply chains, a storage phase provides a means to buffer between periods of supply and demand [JIRJIS, 1995]. Currently adopted storage methods either involve higher technical efforts and costs (e.g. technical ventilation, whole tree storage) or lead to high dry matter losses (e.g. uncovered storage with natural drying). Due to cost limitations, it is common practice to allow wood chips to dry naturally in piles stored in the

open. This leads to dry matter losses of between 6.6 and 26.6%, as reported in relevant literature (Table 3.1).

Wood type	Dry	Pile	Stora	ge duration	Dry	Land/Region	Moistu	re	Sample	Loss	Reference
(particle size category)	matter Ioss	volume			matter Ioss		conten X _{in}	t X _{out}	weight	determining method	
	% / month	ш ³	days	Period	% / storage		%	%	kg _{wb}		
					duration						
Poplar crowns (P31)	1.4	117	189	Mar. – Sep.	6.6	Central Italy (Monterotondo)	54	31	QN	Sample bags	BARONTINI ET AL. 2014
Poplar (P63)	1.6	20	170	Mar. – Sep.	9.3	North-West Italy	39	25 – 35	6,000**	Whole pile	MANZONE ET AL. 2013
Poplar crowns (P31)	1.6	117	189	Mar. – Sep.	10.0	Central Italy (Monterotondo)	54	31	35,000**	Whole pile	BARONTINI ET AL. 2014
Poplar (fine*)	1.8	QN	120	Mar. – Jun.	7.2	North Italy	62	26	QN	Sample bags	PARI ET AL. 2015
Poplar (P31)	2.3	1,000	271	Feb. – Nov.	22	North-East Germany	60	34	2	Sample bags	LENZ ET AL. 2015
Poplar (P45)	2.3	600	284	Jan. – Nov.	21	North-East Germany	59	29	2	Sample bags	LENZ ET AL. 2015
Poplar (fine*)	3.2	ND	120	Mar. – Jun.	12.9	North-Italy	62	34	QN	Sample bags	PARI ET AL. 2015
Poplar (P31)	3.2	500	223	Jan. – Aug.	24	North-East Germany	62	33	7	Sample bags	PECENKA ET AL. 2014
Poplar trunk (P31)	3.4	117	189	Mar. – Sep.	21.6	Central Italy (Monterotondo)	48	34	QN	Sample bags	BARONTINI ET AL. 2014
Poplar (P45)	3.6	500	223	Jan. – Aug.	27	North-East Germany	60	34	7	Sample bags	PECENKA ET AL. 2014
Poplar trunk (P31)	4.2	117	189	Mar. – Sep.	26.6	Central Italy (Monterotondo)	48	34	35,000**	Whole pile	BARONTINI ET AL. 2014
Willow (fine*)	2.6	540	210	Mar. – Oct.	18	England (East Midlands)	54	39	3 – 4	Sample bags	WHITTAKER ET AL. 2016
Willow (fine*)	6.5	320	97	Apr. – Jul.	21	England (South-East)	50	43	84,000	Whole Pile	WHITTAKER ET AL. 2016
Spruce (fine*)	1.0	960	232	Apr. – Dec.	8.0	Italy (South Tyrol)	42	43	1.5 – 2	Sample bags	HEINEK ET AL. 2013
Spruce (fine*)	1.6	200	258	Apr. – Jan.	13.6	Italy (South Tyrol)	55	43	1.5 – 2	Sample bags	Heinek et al. 2013
FM fresh matter, * ¿	according to S	tandard EN	4 ISO 17	7225-1 no alloc	ation to a parti	cle size category is possible, **	Assumed	mean bul	k density 33	34 kg m ⁻³	

60

Tab. 3.1: Magnitude of dry matter losses during storage of short rotation coppice and forestry-derived wood chips reported in relevant literature

ND ... no data, X_{in} ... moisture content of the wood chips on storage intake, and X_{out} ... on storage outtake

Not only does the tree species, particle size, weather conditions, and experimental set-up influence the dry matter losses during storage, but the method used to determine the dry matter losses is also important. It is essential to use reliable and accurate methods wherever possible in order to reduce errors and/or uncertainties when comparing losses between different storage conditions. Additionally, the adopted method must be feasible with respect to labour input and costs. In the literature studied, the most widespread method is to use balance bags, where the mass of a filled sample bag (generally made of netting material) is determined at the beginning and end of the storage experiment. The differences in dry matter content in the bags then determine the losses incurred between the two sampling times. Various studies adopting this method find different results (see Table 3.1). For example, monthly dry matter losses during the storage of poplar chips are reported to range from 1.4 to 4.2% (\emptyset = 2.6%). In willow chips, mean monthly dry matter losses of 4.6% have been reported. In comparison with SRC, the dry matter losses during storage of forest residue chips are 1.3% per month [HEINEK ET AL., 2013]. The different tree species could explain these differences, however the different weather conditions could also play a role: in Southern Europe wood chip storage gave monthly dry matter losses of 2.2% [MANZONE ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; PARI ET AL., 2015], and in Northern Europe they were 3.4% [PECENKA ET AL., 2014; LENZ ET AL., 2015; WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016]. The indication of dry matter losses per month over longer storage periods is only a rough simplification. Typically, the increase of dry matter losses over storage time is non-linear [LENZ ET AL., 2015]. Also, the balance bag method can be employed in different ways, and the use of different bag materials, mesh widths, 'trickling' losses from the bags, sample sizes, the number of samples, sampling areas and the disturbances of the pile structure during sampling events can all influence the final results [HORVATH ET AL., 2012; MANZONE ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; LENZ ET AL., 2015; WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016]. There is also the risk that the bags can be damaged during storage, or as they are withdrawn at the end of the experiment. Therefore, the uncertainties in this method warrant the exploration of alternative methods.

The dry matter content is determined by the mass and moisture content of a sample, hence measuring the latter effectively is vital to determine changes in dry matter. The rate of drying within a wood chip pile can vary widely, and can depend on physical aspects such as the particle size, type of wood, pile volume, and prevailing winds and solar exposure. Major deviations in the moisture content can arise, therefore the accuracy of the determined moisture content will depend on the positioning and number of samples measured. Due to heat convection and airflow within wood chip piles, there can be areas of condensation and re-distribution of moisture, particularly in the pile crest or 'chimney' and around the outer layers. In addition, piles located outside are consistently exposed to incoming rainfall, and

the two effects lead to the creation of an outer wetter 'crust' [PARI ET AL., 2008; LENZ ET AL., 2015]. Due to the generation of heat in the core parts of the pile, this region can be relatively homogeneous and drier, and this generally represents the bulk of the sampling area. Despite this, previous research has shown that the mixing of the outer layer with the remainder of the heap effectively re-wets the material [WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016]. For this reason, a detailed analysis on the distribution of moisture content and changes in drying throughout the interior and across the outer layers would help to refine methods for dry matter loss determination.

This study details a number of simultaneous trials to examine alternative approaches to determine dry matter losses during wood chip storage. The aim of the study is to compare three alternative methods with those determined using the conventional balance bag method, as this method can be highly labour intensive and subject to uncertainty, as detailed above. The results of this study will be used to provide recommendations for which methods to employ when determining dry matter losses during wood chip storage.

Material and Methods

Material

A wood chip storage trial was set up on 20 February 2014 at the Leibniz Institute for Agricultural Engineering and Bioeconomy in North Germany ($52^{\circ}26'N$; $13^{\circ}00'E$). Two piles were built using 200 m³ (100 m³ for each pile) of freshly harvested fine wood chips from a four-year old SRC crop (poplar, clone Max, first rotation). The double-row plantation (plant spacing: 2.2 m x 0.5 m x 0.6 m) was harvested with a modified forage harvester with an SRC header (New Holland forage harvester FR 9060 with FB 130).

Trial set-up

The harvested material was divided at the storage location and piled onto two platforms of the same design (P1/P2). Each of these platforms had a base area of 54 m² (6 m x 9 m). Both piles were covered by a semi-permeable nonwoven fleece (Toptex, 2.5 - 3 mm, Tencate, Austria) in order to minimise the infiltration of rainwater. The breathable fleece allows emerging water vapour to escape (Figure 3.1A/3.1B).



Fig. 3.1A: Covered wood chip piles on platforms P1 and P2

Fig. 3.1B: Distribution of sample bags and measuring columns on platform P1

The two piles were sampled in different methods according to different experimental set-ups and research goals. The material on platform P1 formed the basis for a regular examination of periodical changes in moisture content and dry matter as well as the distribution of the moisture content in the interior of the pile. By contrast, on platform P2 only changes in the moisture content of material in the upper layer of the pile (0 - 0.6 m) were analysed.

Experimental set-up

The current study examines the following experimental methods followed in order to determine dry matter losses during wood chip storage:

M1: Determining mass changes and moisture content of samples from balance bags, distributed across a section of the storage pile (reference method);

M2: Determining mass changes and moisture content of samples from balance bags arranged in measuring columns in the pile core;

M3: Determining mass changes through periodic weighing of the entire pile and moisture content of samples from pile cross sections;

M4: Determining ash contents from samples in balance bags, arranged in measuring columns in the pile core.

All investigations of dry matter losses (M1 - M4) were performed only on platform P1. The pile on platform P2 was used only to evaluate changes of the moisture content in the upper layer of the pile.

Structure of the platforms and periodic measurement regime

When building the P1 pile, 36 balance bags with approximately 2 kg fresh matter of wood chips were prepared. They were distributed at three levels in each half of the pile along with 12 temperature sensors (Figure 3.2). In addition, stainless steel lattice columns filled with wood chips (1.7 m high; 0.4 m diameter; 0.02 m perforation width) [LENZ ET AL., 2015] were installed, containing ten further balance bags (Figure 3.2). Periodic measurements were taken of the net wet mass of the entire pile on P1 over the total period of 228 days. This was performed at 11:00 am every ten days by six load cells located underneath the platform. The storage pile on platform 2 did not contain any measuring apparatus.


Fig. 3.2: Trial arrangement on platform P1

Sampling

The P1 pile was sampled on day 102 (D1, Figure 3.2) and day 228 (D2, Figure 3.2) after initial set up. This was performed using an excavator to dig a 2 m wide canal (sampling zone) in the pile in order to recover the balance bags, the measuring columns and the temperature sensors. On the first sampling date (day 102) the excavation created two cross-sections in the pile (C1 and C2, Figure 3.2), from which additional samples were obtained to determine the moisture content across the pile. Likewise, on the second sampling date (day 228), the excavation created cross-sections C3 and C4 (Figure 3.2). Figure 3.3 shows the distribution of the sampling points across the cross-sections.



Fig. 3.3: Distribution of the samples over the cross-section of platform P1

After sampling, the canals were backfilled with the wood chips that were previously excavated.

On the P2 pile, on every tenth day throughout the storage period, six samples were taken from seven points in the cross section of the upper layer of the pile (Figure 3.4, A - G). These were used to determine the moisture content from the top down to a depth of 0.6 m. This was performed using a sampler equipped with a measuring rod. The sampling zone shifted 0.3 m along the pile axis on each new sampling event (Figure 3.4).



Fig. 3.4: Cross-section of the experimental set-up and distribution of the sampling points on platform P2

Analyses

All samples were analysed for the characteristics listed in Table 3.2.

Table 3.2: Parameters and methods

Parameter	Unit	Number of samples		Methodology		
		Storage intake	per sampling			
Particle size distribution	%	n = 7	-	EN ISO 17827-1,		
				EN ISO 17225-1		
Gross calorific value	MJ kg⁻¹	n = 12		EN 14918		
Samples from the cross-section			n = 10	EN 14918		
Pile mass, platform P1	t	n = 1		Bosche load cell		
every 10 days (23 mass)			n = 1	Type V50S		
				(weighing range up		
				to 10 t / ± 30kg)		
Weather conditions				Weather station at		
Outdoor temperature	°C			the experiment		
Precipitation	mm	-	-	line experiment		
Relative atmospheric humidity	%			location		
Pile temperatures at height	°C			Almemo Data		
0.75 m		n = 16	n = 8	logger with hot		
1.25 m		n = 8	n = 4	wire, Type K (-200		
				to +205°C / ±0,1)		
Moisture contents, samples from platform P1	%	n = 84		EN 14774-1		
M1 Sample bags in the pile			n = 36	EN 14774-1		
M2 Sample bags in the columns			n = 10	EN 14774-1		
M3 Samples from the cross-section			n = 52	EN 14774-1		
Moisture contents, samples from platform P2						
Samples from the upper layer			n = 42	EN 14774-1		
Ash contents, samples from platform P1	%	n = 10		EN 14775		
M4 Sample bags in the columns			n = 10	EN 14775		
Dry matter losses						
calculated taking changes in moisture contents into account						
M1 Sample bags from the pile	%	-	n = 36	Equation 3.1		
M2 Sample bags in the columns	%	-	n = 10	Equation 3.1		
M3 Samples from the cross-sections	%	-	n = 52	Equation 3.1		
and load cell measurement						
calculated taking the ash contents into account						
M4 Sample bags in the columns	%	-	n = 10	Equation 3.2		

The dry matter losses were calculated using Equation 3.1. In general, the moisture content is defined as the proportion of mass of water in the wet material (on wet basis). All other values, such as dry matter losses or ash contents are defined as mass fractions of the dry basis.

$$L = \left(1 - \frac{m_{out} (100 - x_{out})}{m_{in} (100 - x_{in})}\right) \times 100 \%$$
(3.1)

L	dry matter losses	[%]
m _{in}	mass of material taken into storage on wet basis	[kg]
m _{out}	mass of material retrieved from storage on wet basis	[kg]
X _{in}	moisture content of the material taken into storage	[%]
X _{out}	moisture content of the material retrieved from storage	[%]
wb	on wet basis	

The dry matter losses, estimated by using the change in ash contents at different times during storage (time i), were calculated using Equation 3.2.

$$L_{(ash)i} = 1 - \left(\frac{ash_{in}}{ash_i}\right) \times 100\%$$
(3.2)

L _{(ash)i}	dry matter losses via ash content at time, i	[%]
ash _{in}	ash content at storage start	[%]
ash _i	ash content at time, i	[%]

In order to use the results of the periodic weighing operations to determine gradual dry matter losses, it would have been necessary to examine representative moisture content samples at the same time. This could not be performed, however, to limit disruption of the main pile. A continuous profile of moisture content changes was therefore interpolated via polynomial regression from the moisture content taken from the fresh samples and from those taken from the cross section on both sampling dates (Equation 3.3).

$$x_i = a \, da y_i^2 - b \, da y_i + c \tag{3.3}$$

Xi	moisture content at time, i	[%]
day _i	storage day, i	[d]
a, b, c	constants	

Statistics

A bifactorial variance analysis considering the observed interactions was conducted to compare the different methods (M1 – M4). The planning of the scope of random samples for the ash contents was based on a one-sample t-test at a significance level of 0.05 and a power of 0.9, at which differences at the level of half a standard deviation were to be revealed. The calorific values (higher heating value, HHV) of the fresh material and the wood chips after storage were examined for significant differences via Welch's t-test. Using a covariance analysis and a downstream t-test, the moisture content on the north and south sides and on the pile crest on platform P2 were compared (SAS Version 9.4, SAS Institute Inc., USA).

Results

Raw material properties

The particle size distribution (Figure 3.5A) of the material of both platforms (P1/P2) showed that the fine wood chips had a content of fines of 11.5%. They therefore fell into class P31/F20 (Figure 3.5B). The HHV of the wet biomass increased only insignificantly from 18.1 MJ kg⁻¹ (±0.6) to 18.3 MJ kg⁻¹ (±0.2) (p = 0.0992) over storage time.



Weather conditions

During the 228-day storage period on P1 and P2 at the same location, records showed a mean ambient daily average temperature of 15.2°C, and a total precipitation of 318.5 mm (Figure 3.6).

Fig. 3.6: Weather conditions and pile temperatures during storage of fine wood chips on platform P1

Analysis of the long-term mean (1985 – 2014) of the German Meteorological Service's weather station in Potsdam [DWD, 2016] indicated that the year 2014 was a relatively favourable drying year, with an average daytime temperature of 11.0°C and a precipitation total of 409.1 mm for the trial period.

After the wood chip piles were established, the temperature at both measuring heights (P1: 0.75 m / 1.25 m) began to rise to a maximum value of 61°C on day 10 (Figure 3.6). Differences in temperatures between the two measuring heights in the pile on platform P1 can be seen in the first storage phase (day 0 – 102), where the temperature in the core at a height of 1.25 m is slightly higher and remains in the "high temperature phase" (\geq 50°C) for two weeks longer than at the lower parts of the pile (height 0.75 m) [PARI ET AL., 2008]. In the second storage phase (day 102 – 228), the two curves align with each other and follow fluctuations in ambient temperatures.

Moisture contents

The freshly harvested wood chips had a mean moisture content of 62.0% (±0.4), as measured on 20^{th} February 2014. The P1 and P2 piles contained 29.8 and 28.7 tonnes, respectively. Therefore, on platform P1, this corresponded to a mass of 18.5 t water and 11.3 t dry matter. At the end of the storage period, the average moisture content in the pile

cross-section (M3) dropped to 35.3% (±10.8), giving a corresponding water mass of 5.3 t (Figure 3.7).

Fig. 3.7: Change in the moisture contents of different samples (M1, M2, M3) and distribution of dry matter and water of the wood chips (M3) on platform P1

Over the storage period on P1, the moisture content of the balance bags in (M2) and outside (M1) the measuring columns dropped to 31.2% (±7.2) and 37.7% (±4.9), respectively. The observed high pile temperatures and favourable weather conditions in the summer months potentially promoted the effective drying. Samples taken from cross sections on P1 showed that the standard deviation of the recorded moisture content was 13.4 after 102 days (C1 & C2) and 10.7 after 228 days (C3 & C4, Figure 3.8), indicating that the moisture distribution within the heap became more homogenous as the storage duration increased. The top of the pile, or the pile crest, did not markedly change in moisture content, displaying values of 58.9% (±11.3) after 102 days and 58.6% (±10.5) after 228 days.

Fig. 3.8: Mean moisture contents of the cross-sections C1 & C2 and C3 & C4 during the storage of wood chips on platform P1

Overall, the moisture content of the upper layer of the wood chip pile fluctuated very strongly over the storage period on P1. In addition, at the end of the storage period there were strong deviations in the wood chip moisture content between the north (\pm 11.5) and south (\pm 13.3) sides of the pile, and in the pile crest (\pm 17.4, Figure 3.9). The moisture content of the pile crest remained above 40% throughout the entire storage period. The maximum-recorded moisture content was 71.9%, which was higher than that of the freshly stored material.

The detailed examinations of the moisture content in the various upper layers of the pile (0 to 0.6 m) on platform P2 showed that due to the strong scatter of the recorded values, it was not possible to ascertain any layer-dependent differences. Despite this, there were significant differences between the north and south side and the pile crest (p = 0.0035, Figure 3.4). On average over the whole storage period on P2, the material on the south side was 7.8 percentage points drier than the material on the north side.

Fig. 3.9: Moisture contents in the upper layer as a function of the sampling location during storage on platform P2

Dry matter losses

Across the four experimental methods, two parameters were used to calculate the dry matter losses that occurred on P1; the moisture content for methods M1, M2 and M3, and the ash contents of the wood chips measured in the M4 method.

At the end of the storage period, after 228 days (converted to months), the dry matter losses determined from changes in the moisture content of samples on P1 were:

	M1	23.3% (3.1% / month),
	M2	22.7% (3.0% / month),
	M3	13.9% (1.8% / month)
and from the ash contents	M4	16.6% (2.2% / month).

The statistical comparison of the dry matter losses determined over the entire storage period on P1 using methods M1 – M4 shows that, with slight deviations from the mean value, there is no significant difference between the results of methods M1 (95% CI 22.6 – 24.0%) and M2 (95% CI 20.1 – 25.1%, p = 0.9997). There is also no difference ascertainable between the results of methods M3 (95% CI 8.9 – 19.0%) and M4 (95% CI 9.8 – 20.4%, p = 0.9961). However, the deviations of methods M3 and M4 from the mean value are distinctly larger (Figure 3.10).

Fig. 3.10: Dry matter losses during the storage of wood chips depending on the method (M1, M2, M3, M4) on platform P1 (95% CI = 95% confidence interval of the average)

The results on P1 of method M1 differ significantly from those of method M3 (p < 0.0001) or M4 (p < 0.0001). The dry matter losses determined with method M2 also differ significantly from those obtained with method M3 (p = 0.0002) or M4 (p < 0.0001). Three-quarters of the dry matter losses determined with methods M1 and M2 occur within the first 102 days of storage. By comparison, less than half the total dry matter losses occur then when methods M3 and M4 are used.

Influences on continuous heap weighing results

The weather and the diurnal changes distinctly influence the results of the regular weighing operations on P1, as shown here in Figure 3.11 with an example of variations over a one-week period.

Fig. 3.11: Change in the mass on wet basis of wood chips on platform P1 as a function of the weather conditions showing daily variation

There were daily mass on wet basis fluctuations of approximately 100 kg on platform P1, which always followed the changes in outdoor temperature and relative atmospheric humidity. The low precipitation in the trial period caused only small mass increases that could not be measured after 24 hours. An analysis of the water retention capacity of the covering material showed that an area of $1m^2$ of the fleece used in this study can absorb approximately 1.3 litres of water. Therefore, it is hypothesised that the fleece absorbed approximately 50% of the 2.8 mm precipitation on 1^{st} June 2014, and the wood chips absorbed the remainder. In experiments conducted in other regions and at other times of the year, especially with higher precipitation, the weather-related influence could be much higher.

Discussion

Comparison different balance bags methods

In this study, the dry matter losses from storing the same material (SRC poplar) were determined using different methods and compared with the results obtained from the reference method (M1) featuring balance bags distributed loosely in the pile on platform (P1). After a storage period of 228 days, dry matter losses of 23.3% were determined using the reference method (M1) and dry matter losses of 22.7% were detected with M2, which measured dry matter losses from balance bags located in vertical lattice columns embedded in the pile. The results support the hypothesis the M2 method can map occurrences in the cross section well, despite the limited spatial distribution in the pile, and deliver comparable dry matter losses to those of the reference method. Accordingly, the M2 method provides the advantage of a simplified sampling regime whilst causing less disturbance to the pile structure. The monthly dry matter losses of 3.1% (M1) and 3.0% (M2) determined with the two different methods do not statistically differ from each other and are consistent with results reported in literature (Table 3.1).

Ash as a parameter for determining dry matter losses

The analysis method M4 estimates the dry matter losses indirectly by determining the ash content from samples in balance bags arranged in measuring columns in the pile core at different times during storage. The dry matter losses occur due to the breakdown of organic constituents of wood and are associated with a rising ash content after storage [GEJDOS ET AL., 2015]. In this experiment, the dry matter losses calculated using method M4 were 16.6% after the 228-day storage period (or 2.2% / month), therefore provide an underestimation of the result obtained with reference method M1 by 23.3% (or 3.1% / month).

Two studies by BARONTINI ET AL. (2014) and PARI ET AL. (2015) determined the dry matter losses in poplar heaps over the respective periods of 6 and 4 months. They recorded dry matter losses of 14% [BARONTINI ET AL., 2014] and 10% [PARI ET AL., 2015], respectively, with the aid of balance bags. BARONTINI ET AL. (2014) measured the dry matter losses separately for crowns and trunks. The average dry matter loss of 14% was calculated assuming a crown-trunk-ratio of 50:50. If the M4 method is applied to their results, then Equation 3.2 calculates a dry matter loss of 6% [BARONTINI ET AL., 2014] and 20% [PARI ET AL., 2015], respectively. Two other studies by GEJDOS ET AL. (2015) and WHITTAKER ET AL. (2016) weighed the entire wood chip pile before and after storage and determined total dry matter losses of 2% [GEJDOS ET AL., 2015] and 21% [WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016], respectively. If the dry matter losses were recalculated using Equation 3.2 and the observed changes in ash

contents, losses of 10% [GEJDOS ET AL., 2015] and 0% [WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016] would result. In the latter mentioned study [WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016], it should be noted that only 10 samples representing the whole heap were taken, which may not be sufficient to detect the relatively small changes in ash content occurring in other studies with larger numbers of 30 samples [LENZ ET AL., 2016]. The before mentioned calculations indicate that using the measured ash contents to determine dry matter losses (M4) does not systematically overestimate or underestimate dry matter losses compared with the reference method (M1), but instead under-/overestimates on a case-by-case basis. This "unsteady behaviour" might partly be caused by the heterogeneous composition of the stored material. According to LENZ ET AL. (2016), apart from contaminations in the harvested material, the ash content increases substantially with a rising proportion of bark within the samples. The content of bark is generally an undesired component in biomass as it contains considerably more nitrogen, sulphur and ash than the woody component [FILBAKK ET AL., 2011]. The relative wood-to-bark ratio in the wood chip mixture is subject to strong natural fluctuations, which in turn ensure that, depending on the sample, there are large deviations in the ash contents determined. This is reflected in the calculation of the dry matter losses using ash as a parameter.

In order to be able to use the M4 method to calculate dry matter losses, where there were major deviations in the ash content from the measured mean value (95% CI 9.8 - 20.4%), at least 44 samples would be needed to statically detect a difference between samples, based on a significance level of 0.05 and a power of 0.9. Accordingly, the large differences between the results of the method using the ash contents (M4) and the reference method (M1) can be explained by the fact that the number of samples (n = 10) selected was too low.

Periodic weighing of the wood chip pile on platform P1

An important and novel aspect of this study is the method for determining the dry matter losses by means of periodic weighing of an entire heap. The dry matter losses calculated by periodic weighing and interpolated moisture contents (from M3) after 228 days of storage are on average at 13.9%, with a monthly mean of 1.8%, and thus are lower than that estimated by reference method (M1, 23.3%, 3.1% / month).

Table 3.1 shows that only few studies have determined dry matter losses from wood chip storage by means of weighing the entire pile. Whereas MANZONE ET AL. (2013) published comparatively low monthly dry matter losses of 1.6% for stored poplar wood chips; BARONTINI ET AL. (2014) cite values of 2.9%. The reasons for differences between the two studies may lie not only in the differing pile sizes (6 t fresh matter vs. 35 t fresh matter, respectively), but also in the low number of samples used for determining the moisture

content (4 and 24, respectively). This is because with this method, precise and representative accounts of the moisture content is crucial for accurately determining the dry matter losses.

The large difference between the results estimated by methods M1 (23.3%) and M3 (13.9%) is presumably attributed to the fluctuations of the moisture content across samples of the heap. In this study moisture content measurements were taken only twice from the cross sections in the pile, mainly because a higher sampling frequency would increase the chances of critically disturbing the pile structure. At the end of the storage period, the calculations were based on a mean moisture content (from cross sections C3 & C4) of 35.3%. This results in dry matter losses of 15.3% (C3) and 12.5% (C4) respectively, giving a difference in dry matter losses of 2.8 percentage points.

The number and location of the samples required for a representative determination of the moisture content can lead to major deviations in the calculation of the dry matter losses, especially when the wood chips have a high moisture content at the start of storage. This becomes particularly evident when there was 1% error in measurement of the moisture content at the time of the first weighing (after storage for eight days), which would result in overestimation of dry matter losses by 2.5 percentage points. The influence of moisture content reduces as the wood chips dry: assuming a similar error at the end of the storage period would result in an overestimation of the dry matter losses by 1.2 percentage points.

With a lower estimated dry matter loss by 9.4 percentage points, the M3 method displays the largest deviation from the reference method (M1). One explanation for this could be that the moisture content of the upper layer of the pile was insufficiently represented by the samples taken. Comparing the moisture content of samples from the upper pile layer on platform P2 with the values measured exclusively from the surface on platform P1 (Figure 3.3: 2, 5, 9, 14 = north side; 1 = pile crest; 4, 8, 13, 19 = south side) showed, however, that the moisture contents were in fact slightly overestimated. The drying rate of the entire top layer (0.6 m) of the wood chip crest was very inhomogeneous and was strongly influenced by weather conditions and pile orientation.

Conclusions

Balance bags stored in a vertical measuring column (M2) estimated dry matter losses similar to those obtained with balance bags distributed in poplar wood chip piles (M1/reference method). The M2 method represents a sampling methodology with a distinct reduction in measuring effort compared with M1, especially for periodic measurements.

It is possible to determine dry matter losses of a wood chip pile from monitoring changes in the ash content of samples (M4). In view of the naturally variable relative compositions of wood and bark, a considerably higher number of samples per sampling event is necessary in order to obtain statistically supported results from a wood chip pile on a practical scale. Under the test conditions described, 44 samples, instead of the 10 taken in this study, would have been necessary to account for the majority of the variation in the samples.

The challenge with utilising a relatively simple method for determining dry matter losses by weighing a complete pile (M3) lies in identifying a representative moisture content to the weighed mass. The large number of samples needed to determine an accurate moisture content distributed across a highly heterogeneous pile is labour intensive and expensive, and cannot be carried out without disturbing the pile. If effective and simpler equipment for determining the moisture content, e.g. using sensors or probes could be utilised, this method would represent a suitable alternative for determining dry matter losses.

The drying profile and the development of the dry matter losses within the upper layer of the pile (on platform P2) could not be examined sufficiently with the test design used. In future, balance bags should also be incorporated in the upper pile layer, so that the entire wood chip pile can be examined.

In order to achieve optimal drying progress in the pile surface in practice, it is recommended that the pile crest be aligned in a north-south direction.

References

- Alakoski E, Jämsen M, Agar D, Tampio E, Wihersaari M. From wood pellets to wood chips, risk of degradation and emissions from the storage of woody biomass – A short review, Renewable and Sustainable Energy Reviews 54 (2016) 376–383.
- Barontini M, Scarfone A, Spinelli R, Gallucci F, Santangelo E, Acampora A, Jirjis R, Civitarese V, Pari L. Storage dynamics and fuel quality of poplar chips. Biomass & Bioenergy 62 (2014) 17–25.
- Becenetti J, Pessina D, Fiala M. Environmental assessment of different harvesting solutions for short rotation coppice plantations, Science of the Total Environment 541 (2016) 210–217.
- Boll T, Neubert F, Zimmermann K, Bergfeld A. Decision Criteria and Implementation Strategies for Short Rotation Coppice in Germany from the Perspective of Stakeholders, In: D. Butler Manning, A. Bemmann, M. Bredemeier, N. Lamerdorf, C. Ammer, (eds.): Bioenergy from Dendromass for the Sustainable Development of Rural Areas. WILEY- VCH Verlag GmbH Co. KGaA, Weinheim, (2015) 331–346.
- Deutscher Wetterdienst (DWD German Meteorological Service). Freie Tagesklimawerte der Wetterstation Potsdam (free daily climate records). [January 15, 2016]; Available from: www.dwd.de [German]
- Don A, Osborne B, Hastings A, Skiba U, Carter M-S, Drewer J. Land-use change to bioenergy production in Europe: implications for the greenhouse gas balance and soil carbon. Global Change Biology Bioenergy. 4 (2012) (4) 372–391.
- Ehlert D, Pecenka R. Harvesters for short rotation coppice, Current status and new solutions. International Journal of Engineering Science 24 (2013) 170–182.
- EN 14774-1 Solid biofuels Determination of moisture content Oven dry method Part 1: Total moisture - Reference method. 2009.
- EN 14775 Solid biofuels Determination of ash content. 2009.
- EN 14918 Solid biofuels Determination of calorific value. 2009.
- EN ISO 17225-1 Solid biofuels Fuel specifications and classes Part 1: General requirements. 2014.
- EN ISO 17827-1 Solid biofuels Determination of particle size distribution for uncompressed fuels Part 1: Oscillating screen method using sieves with apertures of 3,15 mm and above. 2016.

- Filbakk T, Jirjis R, Nurmi J, Høibø O. The effect of bark content on quality parameters of Scots pine (Pinus sylvestris L.) pellets. Biomass & Bioenergy. 35 (2011) (8) 3342–3349.
- FNR Fachagentur für nachwachsende Rohstoffe e.V., 2016. Daten und Fakten: Bioenergie, https://mediathek.fnr.de, Zugriff am 14.06.2016. [German]
- Gejdos M, Lieskovsky M, Slancik M, Nemec M, Danihelova Z, Storage and Fuel Quality of Coniferous Wood Chips. Bioresources 10 (3) (2015) 5544–5553.
- Haughton A-J, Bohan D-A, Clark S-J, Mallott M-D, Mallott V, Sage R, Karp A. Dedicated biomass crops can enhance biodiversity in the arable landscape. Global Change Biology Bioenergy, 2015.
- He X, Lau A-K, Sokhansanj S, Lim C-J, Bi X-T, Melin S. Dry matter losses in combination with gaseous emissions during the storage of forest residues, Fuel 95 (2012) 662–664.
- Heinek S, Polanz S, Huber M-B, Hofmann A, Monthaler G, Fuchs H-P, Larch C, Giovannini
 A. Biomass conditioning- Degradation of biomass during storage of woodchips,
 Proceedings of the 21st European Biomass Conference, Copenhagen, Denmark (2013) 11–20.
- Horvath Z, Magosvölgyi B, Idler C, Pecenka R, Lenz H. Storage problems of poplar chips from short rotation plantations with special emphasis on fungal development, Acta silvatica et lignaria hungarica 8 (2012) 123–132.
- Jirjis R. Storage and drying of wood fuel. Biomass & Bioenergy. 9 (1995) (1–5) 181–190.
- Kühmaier M, Erber G, Kanzian C, Holzleitner F, Stampfer K. Comparison of cost of different terminal layouts for fuel wood storage, Renewable Energy 87 (2016) 544–551.
- Lenz H, Idler C, Hartung E, Pecenka R. Open-air storage of fine and coarse wood chips of poplar from short rotation coppice in covered piles, Biomass & Bioenergy 83 (2015) 269–277.
- Lenz H, Pecenka R, Hartung E, Idler C. Development and test of a simplified method to calculate dry matter loss during open-air storage of poplar wood chips by analysing ash contents, Biomass & Bioenergy 94 (2016) 258–267.
- Manzone M, Balsari P, Spinelli R. Small-scale storage techniques for fuel chips from short rotation forestry. Fuel 109 (2013) 687–692.
- Manzone M, Balsari P. Productivity and woodchip quality of different chippers during poplar plantation harvesting, Biomass & Bioenergy 83 (2015) 278–283.

- Manzone M. Energy and moisture losses during poplar and black locust logwood storage, Fuel Processing Technology 138 (2015) 194–201.
- Pari L, Brambilla M, Bisaglia C, Del Giudice A, Croce S, Salerno M, Gallucci F. Poplar wood chip storage: Effect of particle size and breathable covering on drying dynamics and biofuel quality. Biomass & Bioenergy 81 (2015) 282–287.
- Pari L, Ciriello A, Gallucci F. Consequence of SRF poplar harvesting method on energy content preservation. 16th European Biomass Conference and Exhibition. Valencia, Spain 2008.
- Pari L, Civitarese V, Del Giudice A, Assirelli A, Spinelli R, Santangelo E. Infuence of chipping device and storage method of the quality of SRC poplar biomass. Biomass & Bioenergy 51 (2013) 169–176.
- Pecenka R, Hoffmann T. Harvest technology for short rotation coppices and costs of harvest, transport and storage, Agronomy Research 13 (2) (2015) 361–371.
- Pecenka R, Lenz H, Idler C, Daries W, Ehlert D. Development of bio-physical properties during storage of poplar chips from 15 ha test fields. Biomass & Bioenergy 65 (2014) 13–19.
- Pettersson M, Nordfjell T. Fuel quality changes during seasonal storage of compacted logging residues and young trees, Biomass & Bioenergy 31 (2007) 782–792.
- Sherrington C, Moran D. Modelling farmer uptake of perennial energy crops in the UK. Energy Policy. 38 (2010) (7) 3567–3578.
- Suchomel J, Belanova K, Gejdos M, Nemec M, Danihelova A, Maskova Z. Analysis of Fungi in Wood Chip Storage Piles, BioResources 9 (3) (2014) 4410–4420.
- Tretter H, Lang B. Energieholz von Kurzumtriebsflächen, Bundesministerium für Land- und Forstwirtschaft, Umwelt und Wasserwirtschaft, Wien, Oktober 2010.
- Whittaker C, Yates N-E, Powers S-J, Misselbrook T, Shield I. Dry matter losses and greenhouse gas emissions from outside storage of short rotation coppice willow chip, Bioenergy Research. 9 (2016) 288–302.

General discussion

The present study focused on reliable and regular determination of dry matter losses using a newly developed sampling system during storage of wood chips on a practice scale (100 and > 500 m³). With the aid of a fine chip pile and a coarse chip pile, the influence of the chip format on the characteristic storage parameters for pile behaviour (pile temperature, O_2 and CO_2 concentration, calorific values, ash content, moisture content, dry matter loss) was analysed regularly in order to examine if coarse chip formats have a positive effect on the storage of wood chips (**Chapter one**). In addition, an alternative method for representative determination of dry matter losses on the basis of the stem base diameter of individual trees and their ash content was developed from the wood and bark components (**Chapter two**). The calculated dry matter losses were compared with the alternative methods on a platform with continuing weighing function as a further method and compared with the balance bag method as a reference (**Chapter three**).

The reliable and regular determination of dry matter losses and further characteristic storage parameters in practice piles during the whole storage period form the basis for identifying the connections in pile behaviour and for drawing conclusions on the interaction of biological-chemical degradation processes. On this basis it would be possible to research the causes of dry matter losses in future and develop measures to reduce these dry matter losses in this current study.

The data on dry matter losses of wood chips from short rotation coppices over an approx. six-month storage period are characterised by strong fluctuations between 7 and 27% [MANZONE ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; PECENKA ET AL., 2014; PARI ET AL., 2015; WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016]. Causes for the differing results in literature are seen to lie in the selection of different tree types/species, chip formats, coverings, pile sizes, sampling, determination methods, storage periods and different storage regions with their varying weather conditions.

In the present study particular cause variables on the storage behaviour of wood chips were explored in greater detail. The focus lay in particular on the influence of **trial design**, **methods** used and **chip formats** used on the determination of dry matter losses during the storage of wood chips.

The investigations for this study were conducted in North-East Germany with poplar wood and the same weather conditions, and accordingly are only directly comparable with the results of other trials in literature using poplar wood within the moderate zone [SCHOLZ & IDLER, 2005; HORVATH ET AL., 2012; PECENKA ET AL., 2014; LENZ ET AL., 2015]. Although many studies using wood chips from poplar have been conducted in Italy too, the results of the

experiments are not transferable due to the completely different weather conditions [BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; PARI ET AL., 2015; MANZONE & BALSARI, 2016].

Trial design

Within the trial design, the study was focusing on the influence of pile volumes and the sampling method on the determination of dry matter losses.

Pile volume

In the trials of SCHOLZ & IDLER (2005) on an experimental scale (10 m³) dry matter losses could be reduced by storing larger chip formats with a maximum chip length of 150 mm. Large chip formats and the resulting large pore volume of the storage pile allow more intensive air flow within the pile, thus accelerating the drying process. After one-year storage of fine chips dry matter losses of 25% resulted, with a moisture content on removal from storage of 35%. In the case of coarse chips the dry matter losses were reduced to 23% and the moisture content on removal from storage was down to 25% [SCHOLZ & IDLER, 2005]. Use of chunks (150 mm) even achieved dry matter losses of only 18% with moisture contents of around 20%. Despite this, studies of such small piles display in general always strong edge effects and the results might not be directly transferable to practice. That is why the current study deliberately examines pile behaviour on a practice scale. Utilising 100 m³ and > 500 m³ chip piles, the study aims to ascertain what minimum pile volume is necessary to survey representative measurement data.

Independently of the storage region and tree species, a typical feature of storing freshly harvested fine chips in unventilated piles is the direct onset of an increase in the pile temperature to approx. 60°C, when harvested at above-freezing temperatures [FERRERO ET AL., 2009; HORVATH ET AL., 2012; MANZONE ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; PECENKA ET AL., 2014]. If fine chips are harvested at frost, the direct onset of pile temperature increase can be delayed by four weeks (Chapter one). PECENKA ET AL. (2014) support this statement with results of two storage experiments conducted on a practice scale (> 500 m^3) with fine chips from poplar over six and seven months respectively. The authors assume that frozen material is largely storage-stable. Despite of different temperatures at storage intake and storage duration the dry matter losses in both piles have been at the same level at the end of trial [PECENKA ET AL., 2014]. A comparison of the two fine chip piles from Chapter one and Chapter three of this study showed that the pile temperatures remain in the hightemperature phase (\geq 50°C) for at least six weeks already at a pile volume of 100 m³ upwards. The results in Chapter three have also shown that the temperature is highest in the pile core. In the one-year examinations on a 10 m³ scale by SCHOLZ & IDLER (2005), the level of 60°C is hardly reached following the typical rise in temperature after storage intake.

The high-temperature phase is less intensive, lasting only for four weeks and is strongly influenced by fluctuating exterior temperatures. This is made clear by the six-month examinations conducted by HORVATH ET AL. (2012) on the same scale. According to KRISTIN & WETZEL (2016), dry matter losses result from the interaction of microbiological and thermochemical processes and the residual respiration of the wood cells. As these processes are temperature-dependent, it remains to be suspected that the occurrences in the 10 m³ piles do not correspond to those in practice piles. Following the high-temperature phase, the pile temperatures in all piles approach the exterior temperature again step by step.

A key parameter affecting the wood chip quality is their moisture content. Depending on the harvesting year, tree species and clone, the moisture content of the wood chips after harvesting at the same location can differ between 48 and 56% [STOLZENBURG, 2007]. The objective of all wood chip storage for energy production is to achieve a moisture content of around 30% as guickly as possible during storage. Such material is nearly storage-stable. In the one-year studies by SCHOLZ & IDLER (2005), fine poplar chips (10 m³) dried from 60 to 35%. By contrast, HORVATH ET AL. (2012) did not achieve any drying progress after six-month storage of 10 m³ fine poplar chips. The moisture content in the fine chip pile from Chapter three (100 m³) was reduced within a nine months storage period from 62 to 31% (samples from columns). In **Chapter one** (> 500 m^3), the fine chip pile dried to a comparable extent from 60 to 34% (samples from columns) in seven months. Higher moisture contents of 39% (Chapter one) and 35% (Chapter three) result if the moister edge areas (samples from the cross-section) are included in the evaluation. In this study, the 100 m³ pile dried faster than the pile over 500 m³ of fine wood chips. In contrary, PECENKA ET AL. (2014) showed that the moisture content of a pile over 500 m³ of fine poplar chips was reduced from 55 to 30% within six months and also from 62 to 33% after seven months (samples from columns). Thus, no direct relationship between pile size and moisture content and the end of the storage could be found. The current study has also shown that drying of wood chips in a pile does not by any means proceed uniformly. While in **Chapter one** (> 500 m³) and **Chapter** three (100 m³) the highest drying progress is reached at the end of the first half of the storage period, the trials by PECENKA ET AL. (2014) only displayed the greatest drying potential within the second half of storage. In all four practice piles the highest drying rate of the wood chips was always towards the end of the high-temperature phase (Chapter one, Chapter three, PECENKA ET AL., 2014).

Alongside the moisture content, the dry matter losses resulting during the storage of wood chips from short rotation coppices are of high economic importance for the overall system. SCHOLZ & IDLER published a study already in 2005 showing that in one-year storage of fine poplar chips (10 m³), dry matter losses of 25% should be calculated.

Going beyond the results from SCHOLZ & IDLER (2005), this present study illustrated dry matter losses of 23% (100 m³) and 22% (> 500 m³) that after a storage period of eight months (samples from columns). Furthermore, it has been shown that 18% of the dry matter losses have resulted already after four months of storage. However, the condition for this is that the high-temperature phase has already ended. This is also confirmed by the work by PECENKA ET AL. (2014). After four months of storage the dry matter losses in the practice piles only increase slightly (< 5 percentage points).

Storage experiments conducted on a scale of 10 m³ are affected strongly by weather influences and the associated pile edge effects. In order to show the course of pile temperature, moisture content and dry matter loss during storage of wood chips on a representative basis, pile sizes at least of 100 m³ are thus necessary and sufficient.

Sampling method

The level of dry matter losses and moisture contents in wood chip piles can fluctuate depending on the sampling method. Alongside the nature of sample recovery and the number of samples, the area and frequency of sampling does also influence the results. A high number of samples is necessary for a representative description of the pile behaviour, but collecting these also increases disturbance of the pile behaviour. HORVATH ET AL. (2012) did draw at six points in time 6 samples each (n = 6) from piles of just 10 m³ always from the same sampling locations. Although it was easy to do this, each further sample withdrawal did distort the pile behaviour due to the cavities that arise additionally. Although it was easy to do this, each further sample withdrawal led to distortion of the pile behaviour due to the cavities that arise additionally. This alters the sample material and the true pile behaviour is no longer represented. The moisture content and the dry matter losses determined do not correspond to the actual drying progress any more. Due, in recent years the examinations of wood chip piles have been focusing increasingly on the scale used in practice (100 m³ upwards) [AFZAL ET AL., 2010; HEINEK ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; PECENKA ET AL., 2014; GEJDOS ET AL., 2015; WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016]. As the recovery of samples in piles 3 - 4 m high is problematic, sampling nearly always takes place after expiry of the storage period. Here the samples are dug out using heavy-duty machinery [HEINEK ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; PARI ET AL., 2015; WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016]. This generally destroys the pile completely and regular storage monitoring is no longer possible. Regular manual sampling during the whole from the pile surface to determine the moisture contents is limited to a depth of approx. 0.6 m and does not represent the whole pile cross-section (Chapter three). Sampling from greater depths or from the inside of the piles is technically not possible without disturbing the pile substantially. Sample drills, such as are used, for example, in

layer-type sampling in maize and grass silos [MCDONALD ET AL., 1991], are also unsuitable given the loose structure of the wood chips.

In the current study a novel sampling system was developed – the use of lattice columns – (**Chapter one**), which enables the recovery of a suitable number (n = 30) of samples from different layers of practice piles with greater dimensions without impeding the pile behaviour. Thereby also monthly dry matter losses can be determined representatively for the first time. These results showed that dry matter losses chiefly occur in the first four months of storage.

The number of balance bags to be incorporated in a pile to determine dry matter losses depends less on the pile volume and instead far more on the expected homogeneity of the dry matter losses within the pile, represented as a measured value by the standard deviation and the desired precision. However, the variability of the dry matter losses increases in the case of strong weather influence on piles on an experimental scale (10 m³). The standard deviation is reduced as the storage period increases. In the trials of the current study in **Chapter one** (> 500 m³) and **Chapter three** (100 m³), the standard deviations of the dry matter losses lie between 2.5 and 4.0 percentage points. At a probability level of 95% and a desired deviation of at most 1.5 percentage points from the mean value, with a standard deviation of 2.5 percentage points altogether 20 samples would be necessary, and in the case of a deviation of 4.0 percentage points as many as 41 samples. The required number of samples would double at each desired deviation of a maximum of 1.0 percentage point from the mean value.

Method to determine dry matter losses

A key focus of this work lay on the question if the method used to determine dry matter losses in wood chips influences the result. The findings of **Chapter three** show that the method of determination does in fact exert substantial influence. Determining dry matter losses in wood chip piles with the aid of balance bags distributed within the pile is still the customary method (reference method) [HEINEK ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; LIN & PAN, 2014; PARI ET AL., 2015; WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016]. This method has also proved successful in other areas of agriculture, such as for example determining dry matter losses in grass and maize silages [MCDONALD ET AL., 1991]. The current study has shown that balance bags in lattice columns do not influence the determination of dry matter losses in wood chip piles (**Chapter three**). Moreover, recovery of the samples was greatly facilitated and regular measurements could be carried out in practice piles for the first time (**Chapter one**), without disturbing the pile behaviour.

In literature dry matter losses are determined alternatively by investigating mass and moisture contents of truck loads of wood chips on storage intake and removal from storage [MANZONE ET AL., 2013; BARONTINI ET AL., 2014; WHITTAKER ET AL., 2016]. BARONTINI ET AL.

(2014) and WHITTAKER ET AL. (2016) compared this method with the reference method (balance bags), and could show that the results differed from the reference method by 4 percentage points downwards and 3 percentage points upwards. The results from **Chapter three** of this study confirm this by a method-related deviation from the reference method of as much as 9% downwards.

The dry matter losses of the three methods stated depend on representative determination of the moisture content. In particular the upper layer of the pile is strongly affected by fluctuating moisture contents due to weather influences, which makes reliable calculation of dry matter losses throughout the entire pile more difficult (**Chapter three**).

Independently of the wood chip moisture content, the dry matter losses determined in Chapter two and Chapter three were calculated exclusively via ash contents. It must be taken into account that the ash content of bark is six times higher than that of pure wood already on storage intake (Chapter two). Therefore the irregular distribution of wood and bark in the wood chips can lead to sampling-related imprecision in determining the ash contents. That is why in **Chapter two** ash contents were determined for the first time on the basis of separately stored wood samples and bark samples. The correct mixing ratio of wood and bark can be determined as a function of the diameter of the stem base of the trees with the equation developed in Figure 2.4 (Chapter two). So it was possible to calculate the dry matter losses from these theoretical ash contents. On average the dry matter loss determined from the ash contents of wood chips (Chapter three) was 6 percentage points lower during the storage period than the value obtained using the balance bag method (samples from lattice columns). By comparison, when using theoretical ash contents from separated wood and bark samples (Chapter two) the deviation was reduced to only 3 percentage points, but in the other direction. This points out that the dry matter losses calculated using the theoretical ash contents of separated wood and bark samples coincide better with the reference method than determining the losses via the ash contents of natural wood chips. Alongside the balance bag methods, determination of dry matter losses using theoretical ash contents of separated wood and bark samples (Chapter two) shows as well that dry matter losses during storage of wood chips develop chiefly within the first four months of storage.

Chip format

The storage of coarse (P41) or fine chips (P31) on a practice scale influences the storage behaviour in wood chip piles. This study aimed to examine whether coarse wood chips can reduce dry matter losses and at the same time accelerate drying as shown in studies by SCHOLZ & IDLER (2005) during storage on a practice scale in 10 m³ piles. A further target was

to examine if there is a stringent connection between chip format, pile temperature, and dry matter loss.

Pile temperature

It is evident from the results achieved in **Chapter one** that by contrast with fine chip piles, after the typical onset of increase the temperature in the coarse chip pile only remains in the high-temperature phase ($\geq 50^{\circ}$ C) for a rather short period. This observation coincides with the studies by PECENKA ET AL. (2014), in which the coarse chip pile did not even reach the high-temperature phase. Opposite to this the fine chip pile even reached pile temperatures above 50°C for more than three months. Contrary to the expectations, the dry matter losses of coarse wood chips (21%) were not reduced compared with those of fine wood chips (22%) during the nine-month pile storage on a practice scale (**Chapter one**). PECENKA ET AL. (2014) ascertained dry matter losses of 27% for coarse wood chips and 24% for fine wood chips after a storage period of seven months, even though the pile temperature in the coarse chip pile was distinctly lower. In the seven-month storage of four-year poplars as whole trees (260 m³), dry matter losses of 7 – 9% occurred even though the pile temperature virtually followed that of the exterior temperature throughout the entire storage period [LENZ ET AL., 2015].

Although high temperatures are characteristic for fine wood chip piles and lower temperatures for coarse wood chip piles, contrary to the statement by SCHOLZ & IDLER (2005) the high pile temperatures from the fine chips do not necessarily result in high dry matter losses.

Moisture content

Moisture contents of around 30% are necessary to be able to use wood chips efficiently. The results of **Chapter one** of this study confirmed the statements by SCHOLZ & IDLER (2005) that storage of coarse wood chips accelerates drying by comparison with fine chips. While moisture contents of coarse chips were 5 percentage points lower after storage for nine months, the chips reached moisture contents of 30% already during the first half of storage. At this point in time the fine chips still displayed moisture contents of 45%. Practical trials with poplar over seven months confirm these results – during the first half of storage the coarse chips dried by 12 percentage points and fine chips by only 3 percentage points [PECENKA ET AL., 2014]. With increasing particle size of the wood chips, the air flow through the pile increases. On the one hand this reduces the pile temperature, while on the other hand it accelerates drying. The whole tree trial with poplar conducted by LENZ ET AL. (2015) showed, however, that despite good aeration with exterior air, 4-year whole trees only dried

from 55 to 42% in seven months. During the winter half year, no further progress was made in drying due to weather conditions.

Accordingly the drying process of poplar wood does not increase steadily with rising chip format. The optimal chip format for drying is presumed to lie between coarse chips and whole trees on the basis of the current results. SCHOLZ & IDLER (2005) achieved optimal drying results with 150 mm long chunks.

Ash content

The ash content is an important quality criterion of wood chips and highly significant for power station operators. On the one hand it aims to prevent slagging of boilers and resulting downtimes. On the other hand a low ash volume is targeted, as its further use – for example as fertiliser or for compensation liming – is heavily regulated and waste disposal incurs high costs of up to 200 €/t [SCHRÄGLE, 2010; SCHRÄGLE, 2015]. **Chapter two** has shown that it is not the chip format, but instead in particular high bark components caused by low stem base diameters that leads to high ash contents. Furthermore, the tree species used play a role [BOJANA ET AL., 2002]. **Chapter two** has shown that the ash content increases along with the dry matter losses during storage. In the case of fine chips, the ash content during the ninemonth storage rose by 2.1 to 2.8%, and for the coarse chips from 1.5 to 1.8%. Multiple-stage harvesting procedures and storage of biomass at the edge of the field can also lead to rising ash contents due to the increasing risk of contamination with earth. [EISENBIES ET AL., 2016]. Single-stage harvesting processes like those in this study minimise this risk via direct transport of the wood chips to concrete storage areas.

Calorific values

The calorific values of fuels are generally described with the aid of two values. While the higher heating value (HHV) refers solely to the dry matter, the lower heating value (LHV) also takes the moisture content into account. Alongside the ash content, the chip format of poplar does not have any direct influence on the higher heating value (HHV) (**Chapter one**) either. In **Chapter one** the HHV only increased marginally during storage of both chip formats, for the fine chips by 0.3 MJ kg⁻¹ (18.1 MJ kg⁻¹) and for the coarse chips by 0.2 MJ kg⁻¹ (18.0 MJ kg⁻¹). This fact is also confirmed by the measurements in **Chapter three**, where the HHV rose by 0.2 MJ kg⁻¹ to 18.2 MJ kg⁻¹, and in investigations by JIRJIS (2005) during three-month pasture storage in 6 m high piles of fine and coarse chips in Sweden. Assuming that the HHV increases slightly during storage, it could be suspected that mainly ingredients with low HHV are degraded in the course of dry matter degradation during storage. These include, for example, cellulose (17.3 MJ kg⁻¹) and hemicellulose (16.2 MJ kg⁻¹). This would lead to the relative share of poorly degradable lignin with an HHV of 28.8 MJ kg⁻¹ increasing

and thus the HHV of the wood chips would also increase during storage [HARTMANN ET AL., 2000].

A comparison of the lower heating value (LHV) of the coarse and fine chips reveals a difference, especially after a storage period of 3 months. This is due to the difference in moisture contents between the two chip formats that feeds directly into the calculation of the LHV. At times the better drying of coarse wood chips leads to a 2.0 MJ kg⁻¹ higher LHV. After storage for nine months the LHV in fine chips has increased by 5.7 to 11.1 MJ kg⁻¹, while that of coarse chips has more than doubled from 6.0 to 12.1 MJ kg⁻¹.

For commercial considerations the specific heating value (SHV) has been introduced in this paper for the first time. The SHV considers not only the drying, but also the dry matter losses during storage of wood chips. Although the wood chips have a higher energy quality after storage due to the lower moisture contents, less dry matter is available than at the time of storage intake. For both fine chips and coarse chips, the SHV drops during the storage duration by 0.5 MJ kg⁻¹ (10%). Thus independently of the chip format, in piles covered with non-woven fleece without active aeration, losses of 10% should be calculated.

Gas concentrations

As indicated in **Chapter one**, the concentrations of CO_2 and O_2 during storage of wood chips might be able to supply information about degradation processes. The highest CO_2 concentration (4.2%) and at the same time lowest O_2 concentration (11.2%) of the fine chips was found in the middle of the high-temperature phase at a moisture content of 56% 14 days after storage intake. At this time the dry matter losses were only 6%. In fine chip piles from willow in England, WHITTAKER ET AL. (2016) detected CO_2 concentrations of up to 6.0% already after storage for two days. In Austria HEINEK ET AL. (2013) documented such high CO_2 concentrations in forest wood chips only at moisture contents of over 40%. According to PECENKA ET AL. (2014), high CO_2 concentrations in fine chip piles could be an indicator of low dry matter losses. In a silage clamp (> 500 m³) with concrete sidewalls, only 15% dry matter losses occurred after storage for six months. The moisture content on removal from storage was 30%.

It became evident in **Chapter one** that by comparison with the fine chip pile, the pile with coarse chips was well supplied with oxygen over the entire storage period. The dry matter losses increased constantly during the first four months of storage to 17%. With them, the CO_2 concentration also increased uniformly to 2.9%. At this time, after storage for four months, the O_2 concentration reached its lowest level of 16.9% at a pile temperature of below 40°C. The moisture content was around 37%. It can be deduced from the findings of **Chapter one** and the studies by PECENKA ET AL. (2014) that the dry matter losses in coarse chips occur directly after storage intake, as long as the piles are not frozen, are moist

enough, and are sufficiently supplied with oxygen. According to PECENKA ET AL. (2014), the colonisation by thermophilic mould fungi in coarse chip piles increases directly after storage intake to levels above 10^6 CFU g⁻¹. The population of thermophilic mould fungi in fine chips, on the other hand, remains stable at 10^2 CFU g⁻¹.

Dry matter losses result at pile temperatures between 20 and 60°C. For this reason it can be suspected that the causes of dry matter losses are related to the interaction between several processes. These might possibly be mainly aerobic processes that require moisture contents of more than 40%. Alongside microbiological degradation, for example by fungi which however only become active at temperatures below 40°C, thermochemical oxidative reactions might also be responsible for the occurrence of dry matter losses [SCHOLZ ET AL., 2005; SUCHOMEL ET AL., 2014; KRIGSTIN & WETZEL, 2016].

References

- Afzal M-T, Bedane A-H, Skohansanj S, Mahmood W. Storage of comminuted and uncomminuted forest biomass and ist effect on fuel quality. BioResources 5 (1) (2010) 55–69.
- Barontini M, Scarfone A, Spinelli R, Gallucci F, Santangelo E, Acampora A, Jirjis R, Civitarese V, Pari L. Storage dynamics and fuel quality of poplar chips. Biomass & Bioenergy 62 (2014) 17–25.
- Bojana K, Kopitovic S, Orlovic S. Wood bark of some poplar and willow clones as fuelwood. Biomass & Bioenergy 23 (2002) 427–432.
- Eisenbies M-H, Volk T-A, Patel A. Changes in feedstock quality in willow chip piles created in winter from a commercial scale harvest. Biomass & Bioenergy 86 (2016) 180–190.
- Ferrero F, Lohrer C, Schmidt B-M, Noll M, Malow M. A mathematical model to predict the heating-up of large-scale wood piles. Journal of Loss Prevention in the Process Industries 22 (2009) 439–448.
- Gejdos M, Lieskovsky M, Slancik M, Nemec M, Danihelova Z. Storage and fuel quality of coniferous wood chips. BioResources 10 (3) (2015) 5544–5553.
- Hartmann H, Böhm T, Maier L. Naturbelassene biogene Festbrennstoffe umweltrelevante Eigenschaften und Einflussmöglichkeiten. Bayerisches Staatsministerium für Landesentwicklung und Umweltfragen, [Abschlussbericht], München (2000). [German]
- Heinek S, Polanz S, Huber M-B, Hofmann A, Monthaler G, Fuchs H-P, Larch C, Giovannini
 A. Biomass conditioning- Degradation of biomass during storage of woodchips.
 Proceedings of the 21th European Biomass Conference, Kopenhagen, Denmark (2013) 11–20.
- Horvath Z, Magosvölgyi B, Idler C, Pecenka R, Lenz H. Storage problems of poplar chips from short rotation plantations with special emphasis on fungal development. Acta silvatica et lignaria hungarica 8 (2012) 123–132.
- Jirjis R. Effects of particle size and pile height on storage and fuel quality of comminuted Salix viminalis. Biomass & Bioenergy 28 (2) (2005) 193–201.
- Krigstin S, Wetzel S. A rewiev of mechanisms responsible for changes to stored woody biomass fuels. Fuel 175 (2016) 75–86.
- Lenz H, Pecenka R, Idler C. Optimum Storage techniques for poplar wood from short rotation coppice – a comparison of whole tree and fine chips storage. 23rd European Biomass Conference and Exhibition. 1-4 June 2015, Vienna, Austria.

- Lin Y, Pan F. Monitoring woody biomass chips quality change during field storage in Michigan. Forst Products Journal 65 (2014) 327–336.
- Manzone M, Balsari P, Spinelli R. Small-scale storage techniques for fuel chips from short rotation forestry. Fuel 109 (2013) 687–692.
- Manzone M, Balsari P. Poplar woodchip storage in small and medium piles with different forms, densities and volumes. Biomass & Bioenergy 87 (2016) 162–168.
- McDonald P, Henderson A-R, Heron S-J-E, The Biochemistry of Silage. 2nd. ed, Chalcombe Publikations Marlow, England (1991).
- Pari L, Brambilla M, Bisaglia C, Del Giudice A, Croce S, Salerno M, Gallucci F. Poplar wood chip storage: Effect of particle size and breathable covering on drying dynamics and biofuel quality. Biomass & Bioenergy 81 (2015) 282–287.
- Pecenka R, Lenz H, Idler C, Daries W, Ehlert D. Development of bio-physical properties during storage of poplar chips from 15 ha test fields. Biomass & Bioenergy 65 (2014) 13–19.
- Scholz V, Idler C. Energieverlust und Schimmelpilzentwicklung bei der Lagerung von Feldholz- Hackgut. Bornimer Agrartechnische Berichte 39 (2005) 1–153. [German]
- Schrägle R. Markt für Holzaschen befindet sich im entstehen. Holzzentralblatt 46 (2015) 1150–1151. [German]
- Schrägle R. Nutzung von Holzaschen stark reglementiert. Holzzentralblatt 27 (2010) 683– 684. [German]
- Stolzenburg K. Versuchsergebnisse mit Weiden und Pappeln 1994 2005. Landwirtschaftliches Technologiezentrum Augustenberg (LTZ). Karlsruhe 2007.
- Suchomel J, Belanova K, M. Gejdos, M Nemec, A Danihelova, Z Maskova. Analysis of fungi in wood chip storage piles. BioResources 9 2014 (3) 4410–4420.
- Whittaker C, Yates N-E, Powers S-J, Misselbrook T, Shield I. Dry matter losses and greenhouse gas emissions from oudside storage of short rotation coppice willow chip. Bioenergy Research 9 (2016) 288–302.

General conclusions

In the present study four different methods for the determination of dry matter losses during storage of wood chip piles have been investigated on a practice scale. For the first time storage parameters such as pile temperatures, O_2 and CO_2 concentrations, calorific values, ash contents and moisture contents, and in particular dry matter losses during storage of three practice piles were surveyed and evaluated regularly. The storage behaviour of coarse chips and fine chips was compared. For the first time dry matter losses were calculated via ash contents of theoretical mixtures of wood and bark. A platform with a continuous weighing function served as a further method for determining dry matter losses and at the same time formed the basis for comparing novel methods with the balance bag method as reference. The following conclusions can be drawn from the results of the current investigations:

Method

- Pile sizes of 100 m³ and more are necessary to determine the dry matter losses in wood chips with a statistically sufficient number of samples and repetitions on a representative basis.
- A new kind of sampling system (M2) makes it possible to draw representative samples for determining dry matter losses in practice piles with the help of lattice columns. For the first time in literature dry matter losses can be determined regularly during storage of wood chips with the aid of balance bags without influencing the pile behaviour. This new sampling system has proven successful during several experiments at practice scale. Moreover further diverse storage parameters can be determined in the same way in order to obtain indications of the causes of dry matter losses. In future, the content of wood ingredients, such as extractive substances, cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin, should also be analysed throughout the storage period.
- The number of balance bags to be installed for the determination of dry matter losses is less dependent on the pile size, but on the expected homogeneity of the dry matter losses within the pile, represented as a measurement through the standard deviation and the desired precision. Taking the piles examined as an example, at a probability level of 95% and a desired deviation of at most 1.5 percentage points from the mean value, with a standard deviation of 2.5 percentage points altogether 20 samples are necessary, or with a deviation of 4.0 percentage points even as many as 41 samples. The number of samples required doubles with a desired deviation of at most 1.0 percentage point from the mean value. Based on the statistical analysis in this study no advices regarding the required number of samples can be given in dependence to the pile size.

- Dry matter losses can be calculated alternatively via ash contents of woodchips independently of the moisture content. The number of samples required is 44 per sampling date for experiments with similar design at practice scale. Although the calculation via theoretical ash contents from separated wood and bark samples is more labour and time costly, not only fewer samples are required, but also the deviations of the results from the reference method are reduced. The bark content must be calculated depending on the stem base diameter of the trees. The correlation between stem diameter at cutting height and bark content has been determined for poplar clone Max in this study for the first time. Based on this knowledge further investigations regarding this specific poplar clone are eased.
- In future, with the help of the ash contents of the fine component (< 1 mm) after particle screening, it remains to be examined if dry matter losses can be calculated in simplified form by this method. According to the result from the analyses of ash and bark contents in this study it can be assumed, that there is a significant correlation between the ash content in the fines and dry matter losses. Such correlation described by an appropriate model approach (including e.g. tree variety and clone, stem diameter at cutting height, chip format, moisture content) could deliver results for the dry matter losses with the same precision as method M2 but at reduced costs in labour and time.
- Determining the dry matter losses via a platform with weighing function has not yet proved successful, as the representative and continuous determination of the moisture content is too costly. Reliable moisture sensors might be able to supply repetitious results in future.

Storage behaviour

- During nine-month storage of poplar wood chips in piles over 500 m³, dry matter losses of over 20% are to be expected of both coarse chips and fine chips.
- The dry matter losses of coarse chips and fine chips develop uniformly during the first four months of storage. Accordingly, data on the dry matter losses in per cent per month is not useful for a storage period of four months onwards. The majority of the dry matter losses are accumulated in the first four month of storage. Later on (month five to nine) the further increase of dry matter loss is very small and fluctuates around the maximum value.
- High CO₂ concentrations in wood chip piles inhibit the occurrence of dry matter losses.
- In future the composition of the air in the pile should be analysed in order to determine the relations between further gas concentrations and the dry matter losses.

- Storing coarse chips produced at a theoretical chip length of 75 mm accelerates drying in comparison with fine chips (theoretical chip length 30 mm). Presumably chunks with a theoretical chip length of 150 mm could promote even better drying behaviour.
- In contrast to the assumption from current storage practice in heating plants, the higher heating value (HHV) has not increased with storage time. The HHV remained largely constant during storage, rising only slightly. It could be assumed, that any increases of the heating value due to an increase of the proportion of lignin in the samples is counteracted by simultaneously increasing ash contents. The mechanisms behind this have to be clarified in additional storage experiments including chemical analysis focusing on changes of cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin contents during storage.

Practice

- One prerequisite for good chip qualities are stem base diameters of 15 cm upwards and thus low ash contents of the trees. Consequently cultivation of short-rotation coppices with medium to longer rotation is to be recommended (5 – 10 years rotation, in dependence to the site specific growing conditions).
- The specific heating value (SHV), introduced here for the first time, is to be recommended for commercial considerations as it takes both drying and dry matter losses into account. Given the drop in SHV of 10% for both chip formats, the immediate use of freshly harvested wood chips avoiding any storage is recommended.
- For piles with a volume of 100 m³ and more, no connection could be established between pile size and drying behaviour at the time of removal from storage.
- To reduce dry matter losses during the storage of wood chips, it is advisable to create conditions that greatly delay or prevent the degradation of biomass. Conventional methods used in agriculture should be reviewed for this, such as for example adding lactic or propionic acid, liming, fumigation with CO₂, drying or cooling.
- In order to obtain the best drying results a north-south alignment of the pile ridge is always recommended.
- Using a fleece to cover the pile is effective, as it reduces the ingress of rainwater but still allows water from the pile to evaporate.

Basically it can be concluded that the introduction of the novel sampling system has worked well and that for the first time it has been possible to determine dry matter losses regularly during storage of wood chips. Using this method it will be possible in subsequent studies to draw samples in order to record changes in the respective hemicellulose, cellulose and lignin components and thus develop conclusions on biomass degrading processes. With this knowledge it will be possible to research methods of reducing these degradation processes on a laboratory and practice scale.

General summary

Establishing short rotation coppices represents an alternative and sustainable land use concept for farms. Harvesting of these fast-growing trees for use in energy applications takes place in January – March with moisture contents between 50 and 60%. The wood chips have to be stored for more than six months as the demand for fuel from biomass power and heating plants is low in spring and summer. Microbiological and chemical degradation can lead to dry matter losses of up to 30% during the storage process, which poses a risk to the profitability of the entire procedure. The distinct causes of dry matter losses have not yet been clarified, as so far there have not been detailed, reliable studies on a practice size scale and strong, method-related fluctuations restrict the informativness of past results.

The aim of the current research project was to quantify the process of dry matter losses of wood chips during storage in practice-scale piles reliably, and for the first time regularly, in order to be able to draw conclusions about the interaction of microbiological and chemical degradation processes via the relations between characteristic storage parameters in future. Therefore the four research packages had to be addressed:

- Development of a new sampling system for wood chip piles on a practice size scale in order to be able to determine storage parameters, especially dry matter losses, reliably and regularly (Chapter one);
- Examination of the advantage of coarse wood chips over fine wood chips in regard to their faster drying with lower dry matter losses during storage in practice piles (Chapter one);
- Development of an alternative method for the simplified determination of dry matter losses in wood chip piles on the basis of ash contents (Chapter two);
- 4. Use of a platform with continuous weighing as a further method of determining dry matter losses, comparing them with the results of alternative methods and contrasting them with the balance bag method as a reference (**Chapter three**).

In **Chapter one** a storage trial with two piles, covered by non-woven fabric, with over 500 m³ fine (P31) and coarse (P45) wood chips from poplar was carried out. Ten lattice columns with balance bags were installed in each pile, with the aid of which the storage parameters pile temperature, O_2 and CO_2 concentration, calorific values, ash content, moisture content and dry matter loss were measured or determined each month. On the basis of the results it was possible to compare the storage behaviour of the two piles. By comparison with the fine chip pile, the coarse chip pile showed a short and less intensive high-temperature phase ($\geq 50^{\circ}$ C) with sustained good oxygen supply above 16%. The highest CO_2 concentrations in the piles of 4.2% (P31) and 2.9% (P45) were determined in the middle of the respective high-temperature phase. Contrary to the experience gained in the experimental scale trials in
literature, after a storage period of nine months the dry matter losses determined in the two piles in the current study were almost the same, at 22% (P31) and 21% (P45). More than 17% of these losses occurred already in the first four months of storage. However the coarse wood chips dried more quickly and reached moisture contents of around 30% already after five months of storage. At this time the moisture content of the fine wood chips was still more than 45%, and even after a nine-month storage period it was only reduced to 34%. The higher heating value (HHV) remained constant independently of the chip format. The specific heating value (SHV), introduced for the first time, takes both drying and dry matter losses into account and dropped by 10% for both chip formats in the nine-month storage period.

In **Chapter two** the main research focus lay on the utilisation of the storage parameter ash content, with the aid of which dry matter losses were determined in a simplified, alternative way to the reference balance bag method. Due to the achieved results it became apparent that although the ash contents of the wood chips correlated well with the dry matter losses measured using the balance bag method, but fluctuated strongly due to the irregular distribution of wood and bark in the mixture. For this reason separated wood and bark samples were installed in each lattice column and their ash contents were determined individually on each sampling. With the aid of a newly developed equation, the respective wood-to-bark ratio was determined as a function of the stem base diameter of the tree and the dry matter losses were calculated from these theoretical ash contents.

The results showed that the dry matter losses calculated via the ash content reproduce the values obtained with the balance bag method in good quality. The dry matter losses calculated from the theoretical ash contents of separated wood and bark samples displayed the highest correlation with and hence the lowest deviation (3 percentage points) from the balance bag method. However, this method is costly. The actual fuel quality increases with larger stem base diameters and decreasing ash contents, so that cultivation in medium to longer rotation cycles is to be recommended.

In **Chapter three**, with a fine wood chip pile (100 m³) from poplar covered by a non-woven fabric, the dry matter losses obtained via alternative determination methods on a platform were compared, using the conventional balance bag method as a reference. Alongside the methods of determining dry matter losses via balance bags and ash content samples from lattice columns, losses were additionally determined by continuous weighing of the whole storage pile on the platform.

After a storage period of 228 days, the wood chips dried from a moisture content of 62% to a content of 35%. The investigations showed that using lattice columns for simplified sampling reproduces dry matter losses, here at 23%, of the same level as those supplied using the reference method. The calculation via the ash content from natural wood chips, on the other

hand, produced dry matter losses of only 17% – 6 percentage points lower. In order to obtain reliable results it would be necessary to increase the number of samples from 10 to at least 44. This would in turn increase the outlay for performing the work. Given the deviation of 9 percentage points from the reference, determining the dry matter losses via a platform with weighing function did not prove successful. This statement is backed up by results of an analysis of moisture contents in the upper layer of a pile of the same structure that was created in parallel. The basis for reliable determination of dry matter losses by weighing is the assignment of representative moisture contents, especially in the upper pile layer.

The results of the present study show that with the aid of the developed sampling system (columns), it is possible for the first time to determine storage parameters and in particular dry matter losses in wood chip piles on a practice size scale regularly and reliably. Investigations are to be conducted on this basis in future to examine further storage parameters, such as the changes of wood component ratios (lignin, cellulose, hemicellulose, extractive substances), in order to clarify the causes of dry matter losses and then develop targeted countermeasures.

Zusammenfassung

Die Etablierung von Kurzumtriebsplantagen stellt für landwirtschaftliche Betriebe ein alternatives und nachhaltiges Landnutzungskonzept dar. Die Ernte für die energetische Verwertungslinie dieser schnellwachsenden Bäume findet im Januar - März bei Wassergehalten zwischen 50 und 60% statt. Durch die geringe Nachfrage der Biomasseheiz(kraft)werke nach Brennstoff im Frühling und Sommer ist die Lagerung der Hackschnitzel über mehr als sechs Monaten erforderlich. Durch mikrobiologisch-chemischen Abbau können dabei Trockenmasseverluste von bis zu 30% entstehen, die die Rentabilität des Gesamtverfahrens gefährden. Die eindeutigen Ursachen dafür sind bisher ungeklärt, da detaillierte belastbare Untersuchungen Praxismaßstab fehlen im und starke methodenbedingte Schwankungen Aussagefähigkeit vergangener Ergebnisse die einschränken.

Das Ziel der vorliegenden Arbeit war es Trockenmasseverluste während der Lagerung von Hackschnitzeln in Praxismieten zuverlässig und erstmalig regelmäßig zu quantifizieren, um über die Zusammenhänge charakteristischer Lagerparameter zukünftig Rückschlüsse auf das Zusammenwirken biologisch-chemischer Abbauprozesse ziehen zu können. Daraus ergaben sich folgende Teilziele:

- Entwicklung eines neuartigen Probenahmesystems für Hackschnitzelmieten im Praxismaßstab, um zuverlässig und regelmäßig Lagerparameter, insbesondere Trockenmasseverluste zu bestimmen (Kapitel eins);
- Prüfung der Vorteilhaftigkeit von Grobhackschnitzeln hinsichtlich ihrer schnelleren Trocknung bei geringeren Trockenmasseverlusten während der Lagerung in Praxismieten gegenüber Feinhackschnitzeln (Kapitel eins);
- Entwicklung alternativer Methoden zur vereinfachten Bestimmung von Trockenmasseverlusten in Hackschnitzelmieten auf Basis von Aschegehalten (Kapitel zwei);
- Nutzung einer Plattform mit kontinuierlicher Wägefunktion, als weitere Methode, um Trockenmasseverluste zu bestimmen, sie mit Ergebnissen alternativer Methoden zu vergleichen und der Bilanzbeutelmethode als Referenz gegenüberzustellen (Kapitel drei).

In **Kapitel eins** wurde ein Lagerversuch zweier vliesabgedeckter Mieten mit jeweils über 500 m³ Fein- (P31) und Grobhackschnitzeln (P45) aus Pappel beschrieben. In jede Miete wurden neun Gittersäulen mit Bilanzbeuteln eingebaut, mit deren Hilfe jeden Monat die Lagerparameter: Mietentemperatur, O₂- und CO₂-Konzentration, Heizwerte, Aschegehalt, Wassergehalt und Trockenmasseverlust gemessen bzw. ermittelt wurden. Auf Basis der Ergebnisse konnte das Lagerverhalten beider Mieten miteinander vergleichen werden. Dabei

war die Grob- im Vergleich zur Feinhackschnitzelmiete geprägt von einer kurzen und weniger intensiven Hochtemperaturphase ($\geq 50^{\circ}$ C) bei dauerhaft guter Sauerstoffversorgung über 16%. Die höchsten CO₂-Konzentrationen in den Mieten von 4,2% (P31) und 2,9% (P45) wurden in Mitten der jeweiligen Hochtemperaturphase festgestellt. Nach neun Monaten Lagerdauer wurden entgegen der Erfahrungen im Technikumsmaßstab in beiden Mieten fast gleiche Trockenmasseverluste von 22% (P31) bzw. 21% (P45) ermittelt, davon entstanden bereits mehr als 17% in den ersten 4 Lagermonaten. Dabei trockneten die Grobhackschnitzel jedoch schneller und erreichen bereits nach fünf Lagermonaten Wassergehalte um 30%. Zu diesem Zeitpunkt lag der Wassergehalt der Feinhackschnitzel noch bei mehr als 45% und reduzierte sich auch nach neun Monaten Lagerdauer nur auf 34%. Der obere Heizwert (HHV) blieb unabhängig vom Hackformat konstant. Der erstmalig eingeführte spezifische Heizwert (SHV) berücksichtigt neben Trocknung auch die Trockenmasseverluste und sank bei beiden Hackformaten in neun Monaten Lagerdauer um 10%.

Im zweiten Kapitel lag der Fokus auf dem Lagerparameter Aschegehalt mit dessen Hilfe alternativ zur Bilanzbeutelmethode und gleichzeitig vereinfacht Trockenmasseverluste bestimmt wurden. Dabei hat sich gezeigt, dass die Aschegehalte der Hackschnitzel zwar gut mit den Trockenmasseverlusten der Bilanzbeutelmethode korrelierten, aber aufgrund der ungleichmäßigen Verteilung von Holz und Rinde im Gemisch stark schwankten. Aus diesem Grund wurden in jede Gittersäule separierte Holz- bzw. Rindenproben eingebaut und deren Aschegehalte zu jeder Probenahme einzeln bestimmt. In Abhängigkeit des Stammfußdurchmessers der Bäume wurde mit Hilfe einer entwickelten Gleichung das jeweilige Holz-Rinden-Verhältnis berechnet und die Trockenmasseverluste aus diesen theoretischen Aschegehalten kalkuliert.

Die Ergebnisse zeigten, dass über den Aschegehalt berechnete Trockenmasseverluste die Werte der Bilanzbeutelmethode qualitativ richtig wiedergeben. Die höchste Korrelation und damit geringste Abweichung (3 Prozentpunkte) zur Bilanzbeutelmethode wiesen die berechneten Trockenmasseverluste aus theoretischen Aschegehalten separierter Holz- und Rindenproben auf. Diese Methode ist jedoch aufwendig. Die Brennstoffqualität selbst nimmt mit größeren Stammfußdurchmessern bzw. sinkenden Aschegehalten zu, wodurch der Anbau im mittleren bis längeren Umtrieb zu empfehlen wäre.

In **Kapitel drei** wurden anhand einer vliesabgedeckten Feinhackschnitzelmiete (100 m³) aus Pappel die Trockenmasseverluste alternativer Bestimmungsmethoden auf einer Plattform der klassischen Bilanzbeutelmethode als Referenz gegenübergestellt. Neben den Methoden Trockenmasseverluste über Bilanzbeutel und Aschegehaltsproben aus Gittersäulen zu bestimmen, erfolgte die Ermittlung zusätzlich durch kontinuierliche Wägung der Miete auf der Plattform. Nach 228 Tagen Lagerung trockneten die Hackschnitzel von 62% Wassergehalt auf 35%. Die Untersuchungen haben gezeigt, dass die Nutzung von Gittersäulen zur vereinfachten Probenahme die Trockenmasseverluste mit 23% in gleicher Höhe wie die Referenzmethode wiedergeben. Die Berechnung über den Aschegehalt aus natürlichen Hackschnitzeln ergab hingegen 6 Prozentpunkte geringere Trockenmasseverluste von nur 17%. Um zuverlässige Ergebnisse zu erhalten, müsste die Probenanzahl von 10 auf mindestens 44 gesteigert werden. Dadurch stiege wiederum der Aufwand der Durchführung. Die Ermittlung der Trockenmasseverluste über eine Plattform mit Wägefunktion hat sich mit einer Abweichung zur Referenz von 9 Prozentpunkten nicht bewährt. Diese Aussage stützen Ergebnisse zur Analyse von Wassergehalten in der oberen Schicht einer parallel angelegten baugleichen Miete. Grundlage für die zuverlässige Bestimmung von Trockenmasseverlusten mittels Wägung, ist die Zuordnung eines repräsentativen Wassergehalts der Miete. Durch stark schwankende Wassergehalte insbesondere in der oberen Mietenschicht war dies jedoch nicht gewährleistet.

Die Ergebnisse der vorliegenden Arbeit zeigen, dass mit Hilfe des entwickelten Probenahmesystems Lagerparameter insbesondere Trockenmasseverluste und in Hackschnitzelmieten im Praxismaßstab erstmalig regelmäßig und zuverlässig bestimmt werden können. Auf dieser Basis sollten zukünftig Untersuchungen durchgeführt werden, die Lagerparameter, wie Holzinhaltsstoffe (Lignin, Cellulose, weitere Hemicellulose, Extraktstoffe) aufnehmen, um die Ursachen von Trockenmasseverlusten zu klären und um dann gezielte Gegenmaßnahmen zu erarbeiten.

Lebenslauf

Zur Person

Name:	Hannes Lenz
Geburtsdatum:	22.04.1986
Geburtsort:	Pasewalk
Staatsangehörigkeit:	Deutsch
Familienstand:	ledig
Schulbildung	
08/1992 – 07/2004	Neues Friedländer Gymnasium, Friedland
	Abschluss: Allgemeine Hochschulreife
08/1988 – 07/1992	Grundschule Wilhelm Höcker, Woldegk
Studium	
10/20009 - 11/2011	Christian-Albrechts-Universität zu Kiel
	Master Agrarwissenschaften, Agrarökonomie
	Abschluss: Master of Science (M.Sc.)
10/2006 - 09/2009	Hochschule Neubrandenburg
	Bachelor Agrarwirtschaft
	Abschluss: Bachelor of Science (B.Sc.)
Berufliche Tätigkeiten	
seit 04/2012	Leibniz-Institut für Agrartechnik und Bioökonomie e.V.
	Wissenschaftlicher Mitarbeiter und Doktorand
11/2011 - 04/2012	Christian-Albrechts-Universität zu Kiel
	Institut für landwirtschaftliche Verfahrenstechnik
	Wissenschaftlicher Mitarbeiter und Doktorand
seit 01/2011	geschäftsführender Gesellschafter der
	Wildhandel Lenz Woldegk GbR/GmbH

07/2005 - 03/2006 Wehrdienst beim Fernmeldebatallion 801, Neubrandenburg